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(1)

CROSS BORDER TRUCK AND BUS 
OPERATIONS 

THURSDAY, JUNE 27, 2002

U.S. SENATE, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SURFACE TRANSPORTATION AND 

MERCHANT MARINE, 
COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, SCIENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION, 

Washington, DC.
U.S. SENATE, SUBCOMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND 

RELATED AGENCIES, COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS, 
Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittees met, pursuant to notice, at 9:44 a.m. in room 
SR–253, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. John B. Breaux, 
Chairman of the Subcommittee, and Hon. Patty Murray, Chairman 
of the Subcommittee on Transportation and Related Agencies of the 
Senate Appropriations Committee, presiding. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN B. BREAUX,
U.S. SENATOR FROM LOUISIANA 

Senator BREAUX. The Committee will come to order. Good morn-
ing, everyone. Thank you all for being with us. We are here today 
to have a joint hearing on a very important subject and I am de-
lighted to have our full Committee Chairman, Senator Hollings, 
with us, and also the Chair of the Subcommittee on Appropriations 
Transportation who has been a leader in this area, and has been 
the person who has brought a great deal of the legislation through 
the appropriations process to help solve the problem that we are 
continuing to address and to oversee this morning. We are de-
lighted that Senator Bond from the Appropriations Committee is 
with us as well for the hearing. 

Senator Hollings, would you like to—Chairman Hollings. 

STATEMENT OF HON. ERNEST F. HOLLINGS,
U.S. SENATOR FROM SOUTH CAROLINA 

Chairman HOLLINGS. Yes, thank you a lot, Mr. Chairman, and 
I thank Chairman Murray and her leadership here on this appro-
priations level, and what I want to do, is comment. Mr. Secretary, 
our Commerce, Science, and Transportation Committee has had 
the best of relationships with you. Right after 9/11 we immediately 
took up the $15 billion for the airlines. We passed out an airlines 
security bill, reorganizing the entire institution unanimously from 
the Committee, and unanimously out of the U.S. Senate, and simi-
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larly with seaport security. On rail security, Mr. Secretary, we 
have had difficulties. 

We appropriated before Christmas, authorized—it is right there 
at the desk—$5 million, and we have yet to see the Administration 
move on that particular measure, and in the meantime over the 
year now we have had three hearings on Amtrak. Everybody knows 
the problems. 

The problem is the Congress and the White House over the 
years. They come up with certain needs. There is a group that 
want to appropriate for those needs, provide for them, and there 
is a group that thinks they ought to be run as a private entity. Of 
course, we know differently. It was run as a private entity after 
World War II up until 1970 when I was here on this Committee, 
and the private entities came begging for us to please, for Lord’s 
sakes, take this passenger rail service, and they gave us back the 
equipment and everything else, all except the tracks, but we have 
limped along with half measures for some 30 years. 

So it is not necessarily this President and this Congress, but we 
know what has happened, and so in the last year we have had 
three hearings trying to get you up here. The last one you would 
not appear, but you sent Mr. Jackson, and he came with more 
questions than answers. In fact, I admonished him. I said, look 
here, we are having the hearing. You are asking us all these ques-
tions. No help whatsoever, but we worked in a bipartisan fashion, 
and we reported out in April, by a vote of 20 to 3, an Amtrak bill 
with reforms, and then out of the blue you go running down to the 
Chamber of Commerce like, ‘‘Oh, we have got to do something 
about Amtrak and we have got to have reforms,’’ after we have 
been trying to get you up here for a year. 

You did not come to the Committee. You have not commented on 
our bill, S. 1991. By a vote of 20 to 3 it is right there on the cal-
endar. Everybody in the Department of Transportation knows abut 
it. They got the Committee report, and incidentally on the reforms 
we have got an itemized breakdown of every section of the financ-
ing. You put out a statement this morning to give them $100 mil-
lion temporarily till the end of July, when we are going on the Au-
gust break, because of another crisis. 

It is Government by fear. We had a President around here once 
who said the only fear we had to fear was fear itself. Now you have 
all got Government by fear, all kinds of announcements, and trying 
to manufacture this one. We are ready to go. We are ready for the 
Administration to lead and not run down to the Chamber of Com-
merce talking about ‘‘reforms, reforms,’’ like we never thought of it. 

We have got in here all kinds of financial reforms. The new 
head—I have been corresponding, of course, with him, talking to 
him, Mr. Gunn. He is outstanding, I think, a breath of fresh air. 
He has already gotten rid, of the 80-some vice presidents, 60 of 
them. He has cutoff operations that we cannot afford and every-
thing else of that kind, but we have got to make a commitment. 
We have got to have Federal involvement and Federal leadership, 
and all we are getting out of the Department of Transportation, 
Mr. Secretary, is crisis appearances. We have not gotten anything 
on this bill, and we would appreciate it at the committee level if 
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you would work with the Committee and—criticize. Tell us what 
you do not like about the Amtrak bill. 

But we have seen all that separation of the passenger service 
from the rails, and just be a passenger service, like you mentioned 
down at the Chamber of Commerce. Maggie Thatcher did that. I 
do not know how many people in England they have killed so far 
this year, but they did separate the infrastructure out, and they 
had 25 bidders, and 15 have gone broke, and the other 10 are back 
downtown in London begging for more money. It is not working 
that way. 

Every successful high-speed passenger rail service has been run 
by the Government, run efficiently, run within fiscal bounds, and 
run with governmental leadership, and that is the only way we are 
going to have it. On this Committee, we have got Commerce, Space, 
Science, Transportation, we appropriated $180 million for a rail-
road in space, but we cannot get a dime out of you folks on the 
ground, and we got only $100 million this morning in your release. 

We have got over half in a bipartisan—over half the Senate has 
already sent a letter to the President—we are going to put $200 
million in that emergency supplemental. We are ready to put up 
the money. If the President wants to put a million people out on 
the highways and byways all in disarray here, let him do it. But 
really, we have had no leadership whatsoever from your Depart-
ment on Amtrak, and do not act like you all are leading this morn-
ing, that you’ve got it together. 

As we move, we saw where 3 days ago you were going to give 
them $130 million, and then, night before last, you started talking, 
well, you might go ahead with the $200. Now you have come this 
morning with a release for $100. It’s just ‘‘The Perils of Pauline,’’ 
and the room all crowded up as to whether or not we are going to 
have a rail system in America. That isn’t playing; tell Karl Rove. 

Secretary MINETA. Mr. Chairman, do you want me to respond? 
Senator BREAUX. Well, I want to thank the Chairman of the 

Committee. I am not sure that was about Mexican trucks, but I 
think the message is pretty clear. 

[Laughter.] 
Chairman HOLLINGS. That is right. 
Senator BREAUX. I want to recognize—Norm, we are going to 

give you a chance to comment on that, but I want to recognize the 
Chair of the Appropriations Subcommittee, as I said, who has been 
the person who was in a leadership role in putting the money in 
it to take care of this Mexican truck situation which we are having 
a hearing about today, and Senator Murray, any opening state-
ment? 

STATEMENT OF HON. PATTY MURRAY,
U.S. SENATOR FROM WASHINGTON 

Senator MURRAY. Thank you very much, Senator Breaux, and be-
fore I speak to Mexican trucks I know that Secretary Mineta is also 
going to make a statement on Amtrak and its financial condition 
this morning. My Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee 
held a hearing 1 week ago today on Amtrak’s financial crisis, and 
at that time President Bush’s Federal Railroad Administrator testi-
fied that the Administration was doing everything in its power to 
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keep Amtrak operating and keep the commuter railroads that de-
pend upon Amtrak running. But a week later a solution still has 
not been finalized, and we are told that an agreement has been 
reached in principle between the Administration and Amtrak’s 
board of directors, but nothing has been signed. 

This has been a very tortuous process for Amtrak’s riders, their 
employees, and the tens of thousands of daily rail commuters, and 
worst of all, this really was avoidable. The Appropriations Com-
mittee has provided Amtrak with every penny the Bush adminis-
tration has requested for the railroad and then some. 

Secretary Mineta sits on Amtrak’s board of directors, his Deputy 
Secretary Michael Jackson serves for him on both the board’s Fi-
nance Committee and is chairman of the board’s Audit Committee. 
Even so, the Administration has voiced surprise over the sudden fi-
nancial crisis of Amtrak. I have to say that it is very hard to un-
derstand how the situation was allowed to reach such a dire strait 
without the Administration being fully aware of it, so I do not want 
to detract from the importance of the discussion on Mexican trucks. 
I hope we can take some time this morning to question the Sec-
retary on a number of Amtrak issues, including, I will have ques-
tions for you on whether saddling Amtrak with more loans when 
the railroad is already $4 billion in debt is an appropriate solution, 
whether we can get Amtrak through the current fiscal crisis, 
whether we just will not face another bankruptcy crisis a few miles 
down the road if we do accept the Bush Administration’s budget re-
quest for next year, and if the Administration is asking Amtrak to 
engage in financial transactions that will only undermine rather 
than improve its credibility with its creditors and debtors. 

So I will be asking those questions when we do get to the ques-
tions, but I do want to thank Senator Breaux for having this hear-
ing this morning, and before we hear from our witnesses I think 
it is important to remember how we have reached this point. 

When President Bush took office, he reversed a policy from the 
Clinton administration and announced his intention to open all 
U.S. highways to Mexican trucks and buses. That policy change 
was prompted in part by the decision of a NAFTA arbitration panel 
that states the United States was in noncompliance with the trea-
ty. Both before and after President Bush’s decision, the two Sub-
committees represented here this morning received numerous re-
ports by the DOT Inspector General, the General Accounting Office 
and others, that criticized the overall safety of the Mexican truck 
fleet and questioned whether DOT could guarantee safety on our 
highways once that border was opened. 

These reports indicated that under the Administration’s original 
plan to open the border, there would be a woefully inadequate 
number of safety inspectors to handle the influx of Mexican trucks; 
trucks would be crossing into the United States at border stations 
where no Federal inspectors would be present; Mexican trucks 
would be given interim authority to drive on all U.S. highways 
after filling out only a cursory questionnaire; there would not be 
enough space at inspections stations to remove unsafe Mexican 
trucks from service; there would not be any way for U.S. and State 
truck safety inspectors to validate and verify the licenses, insur-
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ance, and driving records of Mexican truck drivers, or the validity 
of the operating authority granted to Mexican firms. 

There would not be any comprehensive mechanism to check 
whether Mexican trucks driving on U.S. highways complied with 
U.S. weight limits; and this is an especially important concern, 
since trucks in Mexico are allowed to operate at heavier weights 
than trucks in the United States. And finally, many critical safety 
rulemakings that were to be published by the Federal Motor Car-
rier Safety Administration were not going to be in place by the 
time the Bush administration planned to open the border. 

When the transportation appropriations bill reached the floor of 
the House of Representatives last year, the House voted by an 
overwhelming bipartisan majority, more than 2 to 1, to absolutely 
prohibit Mexican trucks from traveling beyond the border commer-
cial zone during fiscal year 2002. That action, it was said, con-
stituted a blatant violation of NAFTA. When the Senate Sub-
committee marked up its bill, we took what I believe to be a much 
more balanced and responsible approach. As a Senator who voted 
for NAFTA, I, along with Senator Shelby, addressed the safety, in-
spection, and enforcement deficiencies head on and established a 
series of strict safety conditions that would have to be met before 
Mexican trucks could travel on U.S. highways. 

Under the Senate bill, the Inspector General was required to cer-
tify that those conditions have been met prior to the border being 
opened. Our bill engendered a great deal of debate on the floor. We 
spent about 2 weeks debating that measure. After more than a 
dozen roll call votes, including two successful cloture votes, the bill 
passed by an overwhelming margin. 

When we went to conference with the House of Representatives, 
the Senate bill stayed largely intact with one notable change. Rath-
er than having the Inspector General certify that safety conditions 
had been met so the border could be opened, we allowed the In-
spector General to issue a thorough report on the DOT’s efforts to 
comply with each of these conditions. Secretary Mineta was given 
the responsibility to respond to each of the IG’s findings and open 
the border only after he certifies in writing to Congress that open-
ing the border will not present an unacceptable safety risk. 

As was the case when the bill passed the Senate, the conference 
report included more money for Mexican truck safety enforcement 
than the Administration requested. That is where we find our-
selves today. The Inspector General is here to tell us what has and 
has not been done by the Department so far. Secretary Mineta is 
here to tell us his intentions regarding whether and when the bor-
der will be opened. There is no question that at the end of this 
process we will have safer highways than under the President’s 
original proposal. 

I want to commend the Department of Transportation for its 
work so far. However, I have to say it is somewhat disappointing 
that it took such specific language out of Congress for the DOT to 
take the steps that it has. I hope the Department will bring the 
same energy to improving truck safety in the United States that 
they have brought to implementing the measures to open the bor-
der. As the Inspector General knows, there are several 
vulnerabilities in our truck safety program right here at home that 
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need immediate attention. More needs to be done to test and verify 
the capabilities of our drivers. A lot more needs to be done to com-
bat fraud in the distribution of commercial drivers’ licenses, and 
the DOT needs to improve its record of taking almost 4 years to 
complete major truck safety regulations. The efforts to ensure the 
safe passage of Mexican trucks on our highways has already, I be-
lieve, had a very positive effect in limiting the number of Mexican 
trucks that plan to enter the U.S. to those trucking firms that are 
really prepared to meet all of the statutory safety requirements in 
the transportation appropriations bill. 

In 1995, when the border was first expected to be opened, the 
Department received almost 200 applications from Mexican truck-
ing firms seeking to operate in the United States. To date, the De-
partment has received roughly 10 percent of that number, rep-
resenting fewer than 100 trucks. I do expect that number will grow 
in time. If the DOT does its job, that growth will not represent a 
safety risk. The IG will tell us this morning that there are still 
many inspection units that are not electronically linked to the nec-
essary data bases to ensure the validity of Mexican driver’s li-
censes, operating authority, and insurance. Those enhancements 
are expected shortly. 

Perhaps most importantly, more needs to be done not just in im-
plementing the safety requirements, but also in preparing to pros-
ecute those who would violate them. As Mr. Mead will testify this 
morning, they continue to find Mexican truck drivers who wantonly 
disregard the requirement to stay within the commercial zone. This 
has been going on for years, and the States are ill-suited to pros-
ecute those cases. Mr. Mead will testify that only two States, Cali-
fornia and Arizona, have currently adopted a law to prosecute 
truckers that have deliberately strayed beyond the commercial 
zone. 

I know that Secretary Mineta will agree that rapid action needs 
to be taken to address that loophole in the area of truck safety. As 
in the case of all transportation safety, our safety requirements will 
only be as effective as the enforcement mechanisms that surround 
them. During the lengthy Senate debate over the transportation 
bill last year, I stated over and over again my belief that free trade 
and safety can progress side by side. While more work needs to be 
done, I think that over time it will be clear that trade and safety 
are not mutually exclusive. 

Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Chairman Murray, for your state-
ment. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CHRISTOPHER S. BOND,
U.S. SENATOR FROM MISSOURI 

Senator BOND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Secretary, welcome, and Inspector General Mead, welcome. 

I begin by unabashedly telling you I am a supporter of NAFTA, 
and I believe most of my colleagues are, despite what some of our 
actions in this body may lead you to think. 

To put it bluntly, our borders with Mexico should have been open 
to Mexican trucks long ago. That is an old debate. I will not go into 
it. I will, however, remind my colleagues here today that our con-
stituents are hurt every day that the moratorium on Mexico-domi-
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ciled trucks remains in place. I represent an agricultural State, and 
it is important to note that the freeze on cross-border trucking has 
impacted U.S. agricultural exports to Mexico. In the year 2000, 
they accounted for almost 121⁄2 percent, or one-eighth of U.S. agri-
cultural exports, and they produced a trade surplus of well over $1 
billion. With 85 percent of U.S.-Mexico trade moving by truck, the 
success of our agricultural exporters and thus the success of our 
farmers who depend upon the prices that they receive because of 
the demand from Mexico hinges on efficient cross-border trucking 
operations. 

I understand from the Inspector General that you are making 
progress to assure the safety. We need to hear today what addi-
tional steps need to be taken, and where you need assistance and 
what you are doing, but I view the implementation of NAFTA 
trucking provisions as a way to create additional opportunities for 
U.S. agricultural and other exports to Mexico, which is a vital 
neighbor, an ally, and our second-largest trading partner. 

In other words, I may not agree with the actions that Congress 
has taken, but I do intend to do whatever I can to help move the 
process along. The people and particularly the farmers in Missouri 
need to see that process moved. 

But to switch tracks, Mr. Secretary, to what I guess everybody 
is going to be talking about today, I would like to mention Amtrak. 
It appears to me that Amtrak has a full head of steam bellowing 
down a one-way track. There is no question in my mind that before 
Congress gets out the checkbook to the tune of an additional $200-
plus million, we need to be assured that some real reforms are tak-
ing place. At the current rate, Amtrak is burning over $1 billion 
a year with no apparent end in sight. I am really disappointed in 
the way things are being run. 

I am pleased that you have come to an agreement with Amtrak 
last night. We will hear the details today, but without getting into 
too many of the details before a final agreement is actually signed, 
I would like to hear your perspective on whether the agreement ad-
dresses short-term needs or some of the concessions intended to 
serve our long-term objective of continued passenger rail service. 

I understand that there is a request before your Department for 
loan guarantees of $200 million. If one takes the relatively old-
fashioned and mundane approach of reading the statute, section 
260.5, the eligible purposes of TEA–21, state in subsection (b) that 
‘‘financial assistance under this part cannot be used for railroad op-
erating expenses.’’ Now, in spite of that fact, I know some of my 
colleagues are asking that you approve the loan guarantee. I won-
der if you see another potential available resource that Amtrak 
could utilize, and perhaps you will be able to tell us what your 
agreement with Amtrak envisions in terms of a loan guarantee 
under this or some other additional legislation. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator BREAUX. Senator Dorgan, any comments? 

STATEMENT OF HON. BYRON L. DORGAN,
U.S. SENATOR FROM NORTH DAKOTA 

Senator DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, just briefly, let me just respond 
on this issue of Mexican trucks. I am tempted—I understand our 
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full Committee Chairman fired both barrels on Amtrak, so I 
will——

Chairman HOLLINGS. It is on the record. 
Senator DORGAN. Well, without knowing what he said, let me as-

sociate myself with his remarks. 
[Laughter.] 
Senator DORGAN. I know that is dangerous, but on this subject 

I also know that he and I agree. 
Let me just say on the Mexican truck issue, I think this is one 

more example of trade agreements that dumb down and diminish 
our abilities in dealing with issues affecting workers, our environ-
ment, public safety—there is not a ghost of a chance, not a ghost 
of a chance that by the middle or the end of this year we are going 
to have anything that resembles something ensuring that it is safe 
for the American people to have Mexican long-haul trucks moving 
across this country. 

There is not a ghost of a chance of that happening, and if any 
of you wonder about it, go back and read the San Francisco Chron-
icle in which the San Francisco Chronicle reporter did something 
no one in this Congress has done, traveled 1,800 miles in 3 days 
with a Mexican trucker who slept 7 hours during the 3 days, did 
not have a logbook that was up to date, drove equipment of ques-
tionable safety. 

The fact is, you are trying to put two standards together that 
cannot be easily put together, and if ever they are put together in 
a way that is protective of the safety of the American people, it is 
going to take a long, long time, and frankly I wanted a much 
harsher provision in the bill when it went through the Senate. I 
did not prevail on that, but in any event, I do not think the Admin-
istration is going to have a ghost of a chance of meeting the stand-
ards imposed by the Murray-Shelby amendment, in my judgment. 

So I just want to say that I do not think trade agreements ought 
to be about compromising safety; and frankly, if we proceed on this 
track there will be Americans whose safety is jeopardized on the 
roads of this country, because there is not any way in which you 
create a system where the long-haul truckers from Mexico are 
going to have the same standards and the same safety capabilities 
as long-haul truckers in this country. 

I have more to say, but I will do that later. 
Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Senator. Senator Smith, any com-

ments? 

STATEMENT OF HON. GORDON SMITH,
U.S. SENATOR FROM OREGON 

Senator SMITH. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement. In the inter-
est of time I would include it in the record. 

Senator BREAUX. I thank the Senator for his consideration. 
Senator SMITH. And I share Senator Dorgan’s concern about safe-

ty. I voted with Senator Murray and Senator Shelby on this, and 
if it is going to happen, we have to make sure that safety is not 
compromised. If we can assure safety then Americans can get the 
benefit of the competition that would come with cross-border truck-
ing. However safety should not be sacrificed on the altar of free 
trade, and I think we ought to hold that position. 
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[The prepared statement of Senator Smith follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. GORDON SMITH, U.S. SENATOR FROM OREGON 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I strongly support the efforts of the Administration to 
safely open our border with Mexico and comply with the terms of the North Amer-
ican Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). The United States signed NAFTA almost ten 
years ago; since that time, trade with Mexico has climbed significantly. Mexico now 
accounts for about 12.5% of total U.S. merchandise trade and Mexico is our second 
largest trading partner. I believe the benefits will be even greater once NAFTA is 
fully implemented. 

We all agree that safety and security must not be compromised in allowing trucks 
domiciled in Mexico to operate in the United States. It is precisely these concerns 
that led Congress to enact additional safety inspection, audit, and investigation re-
quirements as part of the Department of Transportation Appropriations Act for fis-
cal year (FY) 2002. The Act also funded an increase in the number of federal and 
state inspectors to ensure the requirements are properly enforced. I supported these 
provisions and believe that if they have been properly implemented, the border can 
be opened safely in the near future. 

Trade with Mexico is important to Oregon. In 2001, trade with Mexico approached 
$900 million. Exports from the State have grown at an average annual rate of 12% 
since 1994. Mexico is a particularly important market for transportation equipment, 
industrial machinery, electronics and metal products. I want to encourage this posi-
tive trend. 

That said, I fully support continued vigilance on safety matters involving all 
trucks operating on our nation’s roads and highways. While I understand today’s 
witnesses will testify that we are now prepared to inspect , audit and monitor the 
operation of Mexican-based trucks, the true test will come once the border is open 
and these trucks are actually operating in the U.S. We must ensure that U.S. safety 
regulations are properly enforced and any unsafe drivers and vehicles are taken out 
of service. Frankly, stricter enforcement of our safety standards should apply to all 
carriers if we are serious about improving highway safety. 

I would like to thank Secretary Mineta, Administrator Clapp, and Inspector Gen-
eral Mead and their staffs for their hard work and diligence in preparing the open-
ing of the border and meeting the tight deadlines for implementing the provisions 
of the Appropriations Act. I hope the President will lift the moratorium on Mexican 
trucks soon, so that we can reap the full benefits of NAFTA.

Senator BREAUX. Well, thank you, Senator. 
With that, Secretary Mineta, welcome to the Amtrak/Mexican 

truck hearing. 
[Laughter.] 
Senator BREAUX. You heard from the Committee, and we wel-

come you, and Mr. Joseph Clapp, who is Administrator of the 
Motor Carrier Safety Administration is here, as well as our Inspec-
tor General for the Department of Transportation, Mr. Ken Mead. 
Mr. Secretary, we will start with you. 

STATEMENT OF HON. NORMAN Y. MINETA, SECRETARY,
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
JOSEPH CLAPP, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL MOTOR
CARRIER SAFETY ADMINISTRATION 

Secretary MINETA. Mr. Chairman, Madam Chairwoman, and 
members of the Subcommittee, I am very pleased to have this op-
portunity to be here with all of you, and I want to thank you for 
this hearing to share with you the progress that the Department 
of Transportation has made to ensure a safe operation of Mexican-
domiciled carriers under the North American Free Trade Agree-
ment’s transportation access provisions. 

Now, before I get into the discussion of today’s hearing topic, if 
you would indulge me, I would like to begin with a brief discussion 
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of another timely issue that has been brought up, and that is the 
Amtrak financial crisis. As all of you are aware, last night we were 
able to conclude a meeting with the Amtrak board of directors 
which resulted in excellent progress toward a resolution of the 
short-term financial crisis facing the railroad. 

We reached an agreement in principle on the approach that we 
will take which will involve a combination of immediate assistance 
from the Department of Transportation along with a joint request 
of Amtrak and the Administration for congressional support. We 
are continuing to meet this morning in order to finalize the details 
of what has been agreed upon in our Monday and Wednesday 
meetings. I think the total of those two meetings on those 2 days 
were somewhere in the area of about 11 or 12 hours. 

No action will be necessary by the Congress this week to keep 
the trains running. We will seek your help after the Fourth of July 
recess, and I look forward to consulting with the Members of both 
the House and the Senate about our proposal. 

Now, the proposed agreement includes several important first 
steps about reform of Amtrak, measures that will help accomplish 
three important objectives: improving Amtrak’s financial discipline 
and performance, making Amtrak’s financial and operating per-
formance transparent to the public, and providing the executive 
branch and the Congress with a better understanding of Amtrak’s 
long-term assets and liabilities, and its cost control and revenue op-
tions. In short, what we are trying to interject is more business dis-
cipline, more accountability, and more complete and timely infor-
mation for Congress and the executive branch about performance. 
I look forward in the coming weeks to working with all of you on 
the longer-term reform issues facing Amtrak. 

I really cannot say much more about the details of the agreement 
this morning, but I would like to express my personal thanks for 
the work done by the board of Amtrak and by our staff at the De-
partment of Transportation in the last several days. In particular, 
I would like to thank Mayor John Robert Smith, the chair of Am-
trak’s board of directors, who has devoted a great deal of time and 
energy to resolving this crisis. As a former mayor, I know that his 
being away from home for this extended period of time has not 
been easy, so I appreciate his leadership and his dedication to 
reaching a solution of this crisis. 

Senator BREAUX. Mr. Secretary, excuse me. At that point does 
Chairman Hollings or Chairman Murray or anybody else have any 
comments on this? 

Chairman HOLLINGS. I would just add, thank you, Mr. Chair-
man, that we did submit to the Department of Transportation and 
the Secretary the bill and the report. Our last hearing was in 
March. We submitted this in April. We heard absolutely nothing 
about it. I will submit it again, along with over a dozen reforms, 
and we agree with you that we have got to work with the States. 
We have got to have a new financial plan, new cost accounting 
methods and everything else like that. In fact, we got from your 
Controller a lot of these ideas. We have been working with you, but 
to go down to the Chamber of Commerce and act like, ‘‘Oh, wait 
a minute, nothing is happening and we have got to save Amtrak’’—
and what you have done with $100 million, as of last night, after 
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82 hours, heck, we got together $200 million in 1 hour, over half 
of the Congress, and your loan guarantee is really Chairman 
Murray’s money. She will give you the $100. She will give you the 
$200. She will give you the $300. It is her money. 

[Laughter.] 
Chairman HOLLINGS. It is the Congress’ money. I mean, you act 

like you have got some money to give around. I mean, hell, we have 
been trying to give you the money, and you are having discussions 
about whether we are going to have a loan, and we have already 
granted it. If you could only accept it and get on with, not with the 
politics, but get on with Amtrak. We are going to get us a national 
rail system in this country. 

Secretary MINETA. Mr. Chairman, just to get to the point of an 
outline of a policy that has taken close to a year of back-and-forth 
discussion between the Department of Transportation and the 
White House, and so that has taken a great deal of time. We 
helped you get your rail security bill. I helped get the statement 
of Administration policy on that. We do have your rail bill, S. 1991. 
One of the problems facing it is the total cost of that bill, and un-
less there are some other reasons for getting into some reforms and 
changes that would be needed, we cannot move forward on the bill 
as it is right now. 

Chairman HOLLINGS. The bill has got the reforms. They have an 
amendment. Let us put an amendment up that supports your view 
and the Administration’s view to cut the money, but I mean, time 
is of the essence. We are just diddling around and waiting. The 
Congress legislates, you folks execute, so do not worry about it. 
Just tell us your views. That is what we want to know. It is a bi-
partisan initiative, and really with respect to the States we are 
playing catch-up ball with the States. You got lines going from Or-
egon up to Washington, one of the finest lines there is; the State 
of California they have got on the ballot already this year a full $1 
billion rail initiative, and you folks are sitting around meeting 13 
hours over $100 million. Come on, let’s get going. 

Senator BREAUX. Chairman Murray. 
Senator MURRAY. Mr. Secretary, I just have to add to what 

Chairman Hollings said. This is very frustrating. When you came 
before the Appropriations Committee, or actually Mr. Jackson did, 
we were told the $521 million request 4 months ago was a place-
holder till we had a long-term proposal from the Administration, 
which we have been asking for since that time and still do not 
have, to the best of my knowledge, unless it was the chamber 
speech that you gave. And that is not a proposal, a legislative pro-
posal that Chairman Hollings can look at. 

But my question to you immediately, before we move on to the 
next topic, is, you have just outlined that you are going to request 
some short-term, I understand, $100 million loan guarantee. Is 
that going to be in the form of an official request, and is that offi-
cial request going to be for an appropriation, an emergency supple-
mental, or are you going to officially ask for a loan guarantee? 

Secretary MINETA. We will not be asking—what we contemplated 
on this short term, this $100 million right now, is not a loan guar-
antee. 

Senator MURRAY. The Administration’s first part, your first——
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Secretary MINETA. First tranche. 
Senator MURRAY. Your first $100 million is not a loan guarantee? 
Secretary MINETA. We are not doing a loan guarantee under the 

RRIF program. 
Senator MURRAY. What is the $100 million that you have already 

agreed on with Amtrak to get you through the next several weeks? 
Secretary MINETA. That is a straight—it is a loan, but it is not 

under the RRIF, we are not executing it under the RRIF program. 
Senator MURRAY. Under what authority are you asking for a loan 

guarantee for that $100 million? You are giving them a direct loan 
under what authority? 

Secretary MINETA. Under the RRIF program. 
Senator MURRAY. Under the RRIF program you are going to give 

them a direct loan of $100 million, and then you are going to ask 
us for what, an appropriation? 

Secretary MINETA. We will then be asking for two—let us see, an 
additional $270, or the difference between $270 and the—so it will 
be the $170, in terms of the request that they were asking for. 

Senator MURRAY. You will be asking us for what, another loan, 
or an appropriation? Are you going to be asking for an emergency—
that would be under an emergency——

Senator MURRAY. So we are going to get an official request from 
the Administration for $170 million in our supplemental, or sepa-
rate from that, an emergency request from the Administration for 
$170 million on top of what we have here already, in terms of our 
supplemental. 

Secretary MINETA. For a total of $270, because as I recall, the 
emergency supplemental at $55 million——

Senator MURRAY. That is correct. 
Secretary MINETA. And in my conversations with Senator Byrd 

last week, I think he, or maybe it was this week, but he was talk-
ing about taking that to, I believe $205, and so that was left on 
that basis. 

Senator MURRAY. OK, well, I want to understand what we are 
going to be asked to do. You have already approved a $100 million 
direct loan to Amtrak to get them through the next several weeks. 
You are now going to give us an official request for an emergency 
supplemental on top of everything else we have here. We are not 
going to take it out of homeland security or anywhere else. You are 
asking for $170 million for Congress to do an emergency supple-
mental for them, is that correct? 

Secretary MINETA. The whole determination about whether this 
will be a loan or a loan guarantee is something that I would like 
to come and discuss with you. 

Senator MURRAY. Now, when you say loan or loan guarantee, are 
you talking about your $100, or our $170? 

Secretary MINETA. The $170. 
Senator MURRAY. The $170. 
Secretary MINETA. That is right. The additional——
Senator MURRAY. OK, I am—take apart the $100 you have al-

ready done. The $170 you are asking, is it going to be an emer-
gency supplemental request, or is it going to be in the request of 
a loan? 
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Secretary MINETA. It will be in the emergency supplemental re-
quest. 

Senator MURRAY. And when will we get that direct request from 
you? 

Secretary MINETA. I would hope that we would be able to do that 
soon after your return from the July 4 recess; I think you come 
back on July 8. 

Senator MURRAY. OK, then if I am to understand you, you are 
not asking us to assume further debt for Amtrak. You are asking 
us for an emergency supplemental of $170 million, correct? 

Secretary MINETA. That is correct. 
Senator DORGAN. Would you yield on that point? Mr. Chairman, 

I wonder if she would yield just for a brief——
Senator BREAUX. Senator Dorgan. 
Senator DORGAN. Could I ask the Secretary how——
Secretary MINETA. May I correct this, Senator Dorgan? 
It still has not been determined, I guess, as to whether it will 

be a loan or a loan guarantee. 
Senator MURRAY. Well, Mr. Secretary, let me tell you, there is 

going to be a huge difference in that request. If you ask this Con-
gress to give Amtrak $170 million in some kind of loan guarantee, 
that is just further debt to Amtrak, and it is a further debt to our 
transportation appropriations bill at a time when you have re-
quested less than half of what they say they need in the coming 
fiscal year. 

So I would like to know as quickly as possible whether you are 
going to ask for an emergency supplemental, which is very dif-
ferent than asking us for a loan guarantee, and will have a very 
different financial impact on Amtrak. 

Secretary MINETA. We will get that to you. 
Senator DORGAN. If I might just inquire, if all of this occurs, on 

what date would Amtrak then run out of money when it has de-
pleted the interim financial——

Senator MURRAY. I would answer, Senator Dorgan, it completely 
depends on whether they are asking us for a loan guarantee that 
is further debt, whether we are looking at a supplemental, how 
much that request is. But I can tell you this, even in our appropria-
tions request for next year, if we do not get the Administration to 
request the $1.2 billion that Amtrak is telling us that they need, 
we are back in this conversation we have had this last week by the 
end of September. 

Secretary MINETA. What we are requesting is to get us through 
this fiscal year. 

Senator DORGAN. So that is the end of September? 
Secretary MINETA. Yes, sir. 
Senator DORGAN. At which point Amtrak would run out of money 

again? 
Senator MURRAY. That is correct. 
Senator BREAUX. Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Well, I think in the interest of straight talk we 

are going to give Amtrak what they need to keep operating. I think 
we all know that it is not going to shut down, and I think it is im-
portant to note that this will be one in a long series of bailouts that 
we have given to Amtrak since 1971, and there are some of us, Mr. 
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Secretary, that believe, as you do, that fundamental reforms have 
to be made in Amtrak. I do not think any Member of Congress is 
interested in having Amtrak shut down, and even if they went into 
bankruptcy they would not shut down, would they, Mr. Mead? 

Mr. MEAD. That is correct. 
Senator MCCAIN. I mean, so I am intrigued sometimes by the 

media, will Amtrak keep rolling, et cetera. The real question is, 
will we 2 or 3 or 4 years from now be back again with another bail-
out for Amtrak, as we have every few years since 1971? 

I think also that the previous administrators of Amtrak who tes-
tified at that table that Amtrak was on the road to financial self-
sufficiency, time after time after time, ought to be held to account. 
The board of directors of Amtrak ought to be held to account. Actu-
ally, they all ought to be replaced immediately, because they did 
not carry out their fiduciary duties but there are some of us who 
want reform, as you do, Mr. Secretary, as Mr. Mead has rec-
ommended for a long period of time, and I hope we can make those 
reforms even if it means shutting down a line in some Senator’s 
State. And if we do not get those reforms, then we will continue 
to have a hemorrhage of American tax dollars. 

I really hope that we can come up with an Amtrak reform pack-
age that all of us can agree to, and if that requires some continued 
Government assistance, that is fine, but it is my understanding 
they are now $4.6 billion in debt, is that right, Mr. Mead? 

Mr. MEAD. Very close to that. 
Senator MCCAIN. A $4.6 billion debt is a pretty heavy debt load. 
Mr. Chairman, I know that the purpose of this hearing was to 

discuss the Mexican truck issue. Coming from a border State that 
is most affected by this issue, I believe that it is time we moved 
forward on it, as was our treaty commitment of NAFTA, which has 
had enormous beneficial effects economically to both the United 
States and Mexico, and I hope we can get this issue finally re-
solved, and I thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Senator McCain. 
Mr. Secretary, let us now get on—if you could summarize, Mr. 

Secretary, your statement on the Mexican truck situation, we will 
proceed to questions. 

Secretary MINETA. As all of you know, over the last several 
months we have been working diligently to try to address the 22 
specific requirements that Congress established in the fiscal year 
2002 Transportation Appropriations Act as conditions to the open-
ing and the operation of Mexican carriers outside the existing com-
mercial zones. I am pleased to report to you today that we have 
succeeded in meeting the requirements of section 350 of that legis-
lation. 

The Act also directs the Department of Transportation Inspector 
General to conduct a review and to evaluate the Department’s per-
formance in 8 areas. It is my understanding that you received this 
report on Tuesday. 

The IG has raised a few issues, and we are working hard to ad-
dress them, but I want to thank the Inspector General, Ken Mead, 
for the insight and analysis that he and his staff provided over this 
period. I can assure you, on behalf of President Bush, that we will 
not open the border if doing so poses an unacceptable safety risk. 
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However, we expect to fully address all of the issues that have been 
identified in the IG’s report to allow the border to open in the near 
future, and I will touch very briefly this morning on some of the 
steps we have taken to meet those requirements. 

Administrator Joe Clapp and the staff of the Federal Motor Car-
rier Safety Administration have done an outstanding job in hiring, 
training, and deploying enforcement staff for border operations. By 
the end of this month we will have hired and trained 144 border 
inspectors charged with conducting roadside inspections of vehicles 
and drivers. We have made significant progress in meeting our tar-
get for hiring safety auditors to conduct inspections of carriers 
prior to the issuance of any provisional authority, and by the end 
of June we will have hired all 67 safety auditors, and we will train 
and deploy all of them by July 29. We have also begun to hire safe-
ty investigators, even though we will not need them to perform 
safety audits for another 6 to 18 months. In the meantime, these 
staff will augment our inspection and audit staff. In all, by mid-
summer, DOT will have more than four times the number of per-
sonnel we had at the border in mid-2001. 

On another front, we issued final regulations in March to estab-
lish this new safety oversight system. These regulations help en-
sure that Mexico-domiciled carriers operating in the United States 
meet the same Federal motor carrier safety regulations that U.S. 
and Canadian carriers must satisfy. Mexican carriers will need to 
demonstrate that they have a drug and alcohol testing program, a 
system of compliance with U.S. hours-of-service requirements, valid 
insurance with a U.S.-registered insurance company, and adequate 
vehicle maintenance and driver records, all before receiving oper-
ating authority. 

Mexican vehicles operating beyond the commercial zones must 
display a valid CVSA, or Commercial Vehicle Safety Alliance in-
spection decal, and we have signed agreements with all four border 
States requiring inspections of all Mexico-domiciled vehicles not 
displaying a valid CVSA decal. 

Finally, Congress directed FMCSA to conduct 50 percent of the 
safety audits and compliance reviews onsite in Mexico and we will 
do so. My written testimony offers greater detail on these and other 
steps that we have taken. 

Two other areas deserve special mention today. First, the U.S. 
Patriot Act requires a security check on any holder of a commercial 
driver license that has a hazardous materials endorsement. The 
regulation to implement this provision is currently under depart-
mental review. In a nutshell, Mexican and Canadian drivers trans-
porting hazardous materials will not operate beyond the commer-
cial zone until security driver license checks comparable to those 
performed on U.S. drivers have been done. In addition, FMCSA 
will continue to work with TSA, Customs, INS and other Govern-
ment agencies involved in border security to ensure that our safety 
programs are consistent and integrated with their security-focused 
initiatives. 

Second, we will keep improving our border infrastructure to han-
dle increasing traffic volumes in the future. In this regard, I 
awarded $54 million in grants to the four southern border States 
for infrastructure improvements at border inspection stations. 
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In closing, the Department remains firmly committed to ensuring 
the enhanced safety and security of commercial vehicle operations 
at our borders. As you know, DOT has inspected Mexican trucks 
and buses since 1995, and the guidance and additional resources 
provided by Congress have allowed us to continue to build on that 
strong program. 

I want to thank the Governments of Mexico and Canada for their 
cooperation in identifying and resolving a number of operational 
issues, and I thank this Committee in setting high standards for 
opening the southern border to help bring about the unprecedented 
preparations that I have discussed today. 

Again, I thank you for this opportunity to highlight our efforts. 
[The prepared statement of Secretary Mineta follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. NORMAN Y. MINETA, SECRETARY,
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Madam Chairwoman, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittees, it is a 
pleasure to appear before you today and to have the opportunity to report on the 
progress that the U.S. Department of Transportation has made to ensure the safe 
operation of Mexico-domiciled carriers once the President acts to implement the 
North American Free Trade Agreement’s (NAFTA) transportation access provisions 
along our Southern border. 

Introduction 

The Department is appreciative of the work of Congress on the FY 2002 Transpor-
tation and Related Agencies Appropriations Act (the Act). The bill offered clear guid-
ance on the necessary elements required to assure the compliance of Mexican com-
mercial truck and bus companies with U.S. safety regulations. 

Section 350 of the Act set forth 22 steps that needed to be taken before the De-
partment could process any applications from Mexican carriers during the fiscal 
year. Also, it required the DOT Inspector General (IG) to conduct a comprehensive 
review of border operations within 180 days of enactment. 

We have worked diligently to take the steps required of us in the Act, and I am 
pleased to report that we have succeeded. This was an intensive effort on the part 
of many agencies and individuals. It could not have been accomplished without the 
able leadership of Administrator Joe Clapp and the commitment of the staff of the 
Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA), the Department, other Fed-
eral agencies, and our State partners. In the process, we have worked closely with 
the Mexican Government in numerous face-to-face meetings. 

As I indicated, the Act directs the DOT IG to conduct a review of our Southern 
border operations, and evaluate the Department’s performance. During these past 
months, Department staff met regularly with the IG staff to discuss the progress 
on these issues. I particularly wish to thank Inspector General Kenneth Mead. The 
insight and analysis he and his staff provided us over this period proved extremely 
useful in assisting us to appropriately focus our activities. 

Now that the Inspector General has issued his report, by law I must evaluate it 
and determine if I can certify that opening the border does not pose an unacceptable 
safety risk. Only after this certification is made and the President lifts the morato-
rium, will Mexico-domiciled motor carriers be allowed to operate outside the com-
mercial zones. The Inspector General has raised a few issues, and we are working 
hard to address them. I want to assure you, on behalf of President Bush, that the 
border will not be opened unless it can be done safely. We do expect to fully address 
all issues identified in the IG’s report, to allow the border to open in the near future. 

Requirements of the Appropriations Act 

The Act called for numerous conditions to be met before DOT could process appli-
cations for Mexico-domiciled motor carriers to operate outside of the border commer-
cial zones this year. All of these conditions have been met. The chart attached to 
my testimony illustrates the tasks and the progress to date. Today I would like to 
highlight several of our major activities. 
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Staffing 
One of the most significant challenges was to hire, train, and deploy enforcement 

staff for border operations. The enforcement staff is composed of three distinct 
groups: Border Inspectors, Safety Auditors, and Safety Investigators. The Border In-
spectors are charged with conducting roadside inspections of vehicles and drivers. 
The Safety Auditors will conduct safety audits of carriers prior to the FMCSA’s 
issuance of provisional authority to operate beyond the commercial zones. The Safe-
ty Investigators will conduct Compliance Reviews of these carriers within their first 
18 months of operations—after they have established an operating history. 

By the end of this month, we will have hired and trained 144 individuals to per-
form Border Inspector functions. In addition to Border Inspectors, we have made 
significant progress in meeting our target for Safety Auditors. By the end of June, 
we will have hired all 67 Safety Auditors and all of these Safety Auditors will be 
trained and deployed by July 29. We have also recently issued selection certificates 
for Safety Investigators in Arizona and California. In addition, the review of employ-
ment applications for Texas Safety Investigators is underway. 

Although we have begun to hire Safety Investigators now, they will not be re-
quired to perform safety audits until approximately 6–18 months from now, when 
they will be performing the actual audits. In the meantime, these staff will augment 
our inspection and audit staff. 

Oversight Process for Mexico-domiciled Carriers 
The Act directed DOT to revise and complete its May 2001 proposed safety over-

sight regulations. On March 19, we issued final regulations establishing this safety 
oversight system. These regulations help ensure that Mexico-domiciled carriers op-
erating in the U.S. will meet the same Federal Motor Carrier Safety Regulations 
(FMCSRs) that U.S. and Canadian carriers must satisfy. Now, Mexican carriers will 
be required to demonstrate that they have met U.S. requirements, such as having 
a drug and alcohol testing program, a system of compliance with U.S. hours-of-serv-
ice requirements, valid insurance with a U.S. registered insurance company, and 
adequate vehicle maintenance and driver records, all before receiving operating au-
thority. 

The regulations also provide that DOT will conduct a safety audit of each carrier 
prior to the issuance of provisional operating authority, and a compliance review 
prior to granting the carrier permanent operating authority. Congress also directed 
FMCSA to conduct 50% of the safety audits and compliance reviews on-site in Mex-
ico—and we will do so. In addition to the safety audit and compliance review re-
quirement, our oversight includes a process for expedited enforcement action against 
those carriers committing specified offenses, such as operating without a commercial 
driver’s license (CDL), operating vehicles that have been placed out of service, and 
operating an uninsured vehicle. 
Vehicle Inspections 

We have issued regulations requiring Mexican vehicles operating beyond the com-
mercial zones to be inspected every 90 days and to display a valid Commercial Vehi-
cle Safety Alliance (CVSA) inspection decal. This provision applies to the provisional 
operating authority period and for 36 months after receiving permanent authority. 
We have also signed agreements with all four border States requiring State inspec-
tors to conduct inspections of all Mexico-domiciled vehicles not displaying a valid 
CVSA decal during the provisional period, and for a period of three years after per-
manent authority has been issued to the carrier. 
Other Requirements 

• Weigh In Motion Scales. Weigh in Motion (WIM) Scales are in place at 8 of the 
10 highest volume crossings, and static scales are in place for enforcement at 
all commercial crossings. This exceeds the 5 WIMs as required by the Act. The 
remaining 2 WIMs will be in place by year-end.

• Verification of License Status. Inspectors will electronically verify the status and 
validity of the licenses of 100% of the Mexico-domiciled CMV drivers operating 
beyond the commercial zones—exceeding the requirements of the Act.

• DOT Numbers. A distinct DOT Number will be assigned for Mexico-domiciled 
carriers engaging in operations beyond the commercial zone. The number must 
be affixed to the vehicle in a visible location.

• Staffing at Crossings. FMCSA or State motor carrier inspectors will be on duty 
at all crossings that U.S. Customs Service has designated commercial crossings 
during operating hours.
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• Operating Authority Violations. State inspectors will enforce regulations con-
cerning operating authority of Mexico-domiciled carriers or notify FMCSA staff 
so that it may take any enforcement actions necessary.

• Facilities on Federal Sites. We have constructed appropriate inspection facilities 
and out-of-service parking areas to provide adequate capacity for conducting in-
spections and detaining-out-of-service vehicles. These improvements include 
paving and site utility work, installation of portable office buildings, construc-
tion of inspection bays, and construction of parking areas.

• Related Rules and Study. As required by the Act, we have published the New 
Entrant Rule for U.S. and Canadian carriers, the Rule for Certification of In-
spectors and Auditors, the Border Staffing Study, and initiated a Weigh in Mo-
tion site determination study. 

Hazardous Materials Driver Requirements 
The USA Patriot Act requires a security check on any holder of a CDL that has 

a hazardous materials endorsement. The USA Patriot Act applies to new applica-
tions and renewals. The regulation to implement this act is currently under Depart-
mental review. We have had several conversations with both Mexican and Canadian 
officials about the requirements of the law. Mexican and Canadian CMV drivers op-
erating vehicles transporting hazardous materials will not be permitted to operate 
beyond the commercial zones until security driver license checks, comparable to 
those performed on U.S. drivers, have been done. 

FMCSA is working with the Transportation Security Administration (TSA) and 
the U.S. Customs Service to address overall security aspects of cross-border oper-
ations. FMCSA expects to continue to meet with TSA, Customs, the Immigration 
and Naturalization Service, and other government agencies involved in border secu-
rity, to ensure that our safety programs are consistent and are integrated with their 
security-focused initiatives. 

The United States Customs Service is the lead agency for border security. Motor 
carrier safety inspectors have been trained to look for security risk indicators on 
commercial vehicles. If indicators are present, motor carrier inspectors have been 
instructed to notify Customs immediately. The partnership US DOT and the States 
have with Customs at the various ports is important in the detection of security 
risks at the border. 
Border Infrastructure Grants 

Beyond our immediate efforts to assure the safe operation of Mexican carriers, we 
are also focused on improving our border infrastructure to handle increasing traffic 
volumes in the future. In this regard, I announced the awarding of grants to the 
four southern border States for infrastructure improvements at border inspection 
stations. With the distribution of these funds, we look to strengthening our partner-
ship with the States in the inspection process. 

Funds for the Border Infrastructure Program (BIP) were made available by Con-
gress from the Federal-aid highway revenue aligned budget authority to be distrib-
uted among the States of Arizona, California, New Mexico, and Texas. Of the $54 
million available, $2.1 million was awarded to Arizona; $8.9 million to California; 
$2.2 million to New Mexico; and $40.8 million to Texas. Four criteria were used to 
award the grants: safety, number of commercial vehicles, delays, and traffic pat-
terns. 

The objective of the grant program is twofold: the safe operation of Mexico-domi-
ciled commercial motor vehicles operating in the United States and improved traffic 
flow at border crossings in the four border states. Examples of the types of projects 
funded under the BIP are construction of eight new commercial motor vehicle safety 
inspection facilities at the border in Texas, upgrade and final construction of an 
automated port of entry at the Santa Teresa, NM, border crossing, and construction 
of additional inspection bays and parking areas for out-of-service vehicles at the 
commercial vehicle enforcement facility at Calexico, CA. 

Conclusion 

In closing, I want to say that the Department is committed to ensuring the en-
hanced safety and security of commercial vehicle operations at our borders. At our 
Southern border, DOT has been inspecting Mexican trucks and buses since 1995. 
The guidance and additional resources provided by Congress have allowed us to con-
tinue to build on that strong program. By mid-summer, DOT will have more than 
four times the number of personnel we had at the border in mid-2001. 

We are confident that we have achieved our shared goal of setting a firm safety 
foundation for expanded cross-border operations. When operating authority is grant-
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ed, Mexico-domiciled carriers, as well as U.S. and Canadian carriers, will all be gov-
erned by the same safety standards when operating in the United States. 

At this time we have received a small number of applications from Mexico-domi-
ciled carriers to operate beyond the commercial zones. To date, 31 Mexican long-
haul carriers have applied for authority to operate in the interior of the United 
States, and 101 have applied to operate within the commercial zones. 

As you can see from these numbers, it appears that interest among Mexican car-
riers for expanded authority is beginning at a somewhat gradual pace. Applications 
from Mexico-domiciled carriers will be processed as they are submitted. However, 
the border will not be opened to expanded cross-border access until I have certified 
that the border can be safely opened, and the President has lifted the moratorium 
on Mexico-domiciled carrier access. 

In addition to taking the steps set out for us by Congress, we have been working 
closely with our Canadian and Mexican counterparts to identify and resolve the nu-
merous operational issues involved in opening the border to cross-border motor car-
rier traffic. I want to thank the governments of both Mexico and Canada for their 
cooperation. Our goal is to work together to realize the promise of one market in 
North America, while ensuring the safety and security of our citizens. 

Madam Chairwoman, Mr. Chairman, the actions of your committees in creating 
the FMCSA and in setting high standards for opening the Southern border have 
been instrumental in bringing about the unprecedented preparations I have dis-
cussed today. You are to be commended for your roles in these achievements. 

I look forward to your questions today and to working with Congress in the 
months ahead. I thank you once again for the opportunity to highlight the steps we 
have taken to ensure that our NAFTA commitments are fulfilled in a safe and se-
cure manner.

COMPLIANCE MATRIX 
IMPLEMENTATION OF SECTION 350 OF THE DEPARTMENT’S FY 2002 APPROPRIATION ACT 

Action Status 

1) Rule: Rule issued to establish the 
safety audit. 350(a)(1)(A).

Completed: On March 19, 2002, the Department issued an Interim Final Rule 
(IFR) titled ‘‘Safety Monitoring and Compliance Initiative for Mexico-Domiciled 
Motor Carriers Operating in the U.S.’’ This rule not only established the safety 
audit as an additional safety compliance tool but also outlined a comprehen-
sive program for tracking the safety performance of carriers once they have 
received provisional authority and/or certificate of registration.

2) Policy: Mexican carriers with 3 or 
fewer vehicles need not undergo on-
site safety audit, however FMCSA 
must ensure 50% of all audits are on 
site and on-site inspections must 
cover 50% of estimated truck traffic 
in any year. 350(a)(1)(C).

Completed: On April 3, 2002 FMCSA issued a policy titled, ‘‘Selection Process 
for Safety Audits and Compliance Reviews of Mexico-Domiciled Carriers Oper-
ating Beyond the Commercial Zones’’ that goes beyond the 50% on-site re-
view mandate by requiring FMCSA safety auditors and safety investigators to 
conduct on-site, pre-authority safety audits on at least 85% of all Mexico-
domiciled carriers that apply for operating authority beyond the commercial 
zones.

3) Rule: Rule issued to require compli-
ance review and to ensure Mexican 
carrier receives satisfactory rating 
prior to permanent authority. 
350(a)(2).

Completed: On March 19, 2002, the Department issued an IFR titled ‘‘Safety 
Monitoring and Compliance Initiative for Mexico-Domiciled Motor Carriers Op-
erating in the U.S.’’ The IFR modifies the FMCSRs to include section 385.109 
that requires compliance reviews of Mexico-domiciled long-haul operations to 
be conducted consistent with our existing safety fitness evaluation procedures 
in part 385 and that the carrier receive a Satisfactory safety rating.

4) Policy: Compliance reviews for 3 or 
fewer vehicle carriers need not be 
done on-site, however FMCSA must 
ensure (1) 50% of all compliance re-
views are on site and (2) any Mexican 
carrier with 4 or more vehicles that 
did not undergo an on-site safety 
audit receives an on-site compliance 
review. 350(a)(2)(A).(B).

Completed: On April 3, 2002, FMCSA issued a policy titled, ‘‘Selection Process 
for Safety Audits and Compliance Reviews of Mexico-Domiciled Carriers Oper-
ating Beyond the Commercial Zones’’ requiring an on-site compliance review 
within 18 months on at least 50% of all Mexico-domiciled carriers that have 
been granted provisional operating authority to operate beyond the commer-
cial zones.
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COMPLIANCE MATRIX—Continued
IMPLEMENTATION OF SECTION 350 OF THE DEPARTMENT’S FY 2002 APPROPRIATION ACT 

Action Status 

5) Policy and Agreements: Federal & 
State inspectors to electronically 
verify the license of all hazardous 
materials drivers, all undergoing a 
level I inspection, and 50% of all 
other long haul drivers. 350(a)(3).

Completed: On April 3, 2002, FMCSA issued a policy titled, ‘‘Driver’s License 
Verification’’, that goes beyond the Section 350 mandate by requiring all Fed-
eral and State inspectors to electronically verify the licenses of all (100%) 
Mexico-domiciled drivers operating commercial motor vehicles beyond the 
commercial zones until such time as base traffic volume can be ascertained.

6) Rule: Gives a distinct DOT # to long 
haul vs. commercial zone carriers. 
350(a)(4).

Completed: On March 1 9, 2002, the Department issued two IFR titled ‘‘Revision 
of Regulations and Application Form for Mexico-Domiciled Motor Carriers to 
Operate in the US Municipalities and Commercial Zones on the US-Mexico 
Border’’ and ‘‘Application by Certain Mexico-Domiciled Motor Carriers to Oper-
ate Beyond US Municipalities and Commercial Zones on the US-Mexico Bor-
der’’. Each of these rules require the FMCSA to assign distinctive USDOT 
numbers that distinguishes a carrier as a commercial zone or long haul 
motor carrier by adding a ‘‘Z’’ or ‘‘X’’ suffix after the USDOT number.

7) Rule and Agreements: Requires in-
spection of all long haul Mexican 
commercial vehicles that do not dis-
play a valid CVSA decal (until carrier 
has permanent authority for 3 years). 
350(a)(5).

Completed: On March 1 9, 2002, the Department issued an IFR titled ‘‘Safety 
Monitoring and Compliance Initiative for Mexico-Domiciled Motor Carriers Op-
erating in the U.S.’’, that modifies Part 385 of the FMCSRs to include section 
385.103 CVSA decal. Section 385.103 requires each Mexico-domiciled carrier 
granted provisional operating authority to operate beyond the commercial 
zone to have a current decal attesting to a satisfactory inspection by a CVSA 
inspector on every commercial motor vehicle operated in the US. In addition, 
FMCSA has entered into cooperative agreements with the lead MCSAP agen-
cies from the 4 border states to provide the resources necessary to imple-
ment this requirement.

8) Agreements: Requires State inspec-
tors to enforce FMCSRs or notify 
FMCSA staff of violations. 350(a)(6).

Completed: FMCSA has entered into cooperative agreements with State enforce-
ment representatives from the 4 border states to provide the resources nec-
essary to implement this requirement.

9) Agreements: 5 of 10 highest volume 
crossings are to have WINS and re-
quires inspectors to verify weight of 
long hauls where present and equip 
all crossings with scales suitable for 
enforcement. 350(a)(7)(A).

Completed: On June 24,2002, WIM systems are operational in eight of the 10 
highest volume crossings (Otay Mesa, Calexico, Nogales, Columbia, Browns-
ville, Pharr, El Paso (Ysleta) and El Paso (Bridge of the Americas). In addi-
tion, portable/static scales have been purchased and are present at all com-
mercial crossings.

10) Contract: Initiates a study to deter-
mine where other WIMs should be 
placed. 350(a)(7)(B).

Completed: On April 15, 2002, FMCSA executed a contract with the Texas Trans-
portation Institute and the Texas Department of Public Safety to determine 
the need and potential placement of additional WIMS.

11) Rule: FMCSA has issued a policy to 
ensure no long haul vehicle will be 
granted authority unless they have 
proof of insurance by a US licensed 
insurance carrier. 350(a)(8).

Completed: On March 19, 2002, the Department issued an IFR titled ‘‘Applica-
tion by Certain Mexico-Domiciled Motor Carriers to Operate Beyond US Munici-
palities and Commercial Zones on the US-Mexico Border’’, that requires that 
Mexican long haul carriers use a US licensed insurance carrier.

12) Agreements: Requires that long 
haul trucks only cross where a cer-
tified inspector is on duty. 350(a)(9).

Completed: FMCSA has entered into cooperative agreements with State enforce-
ment representatives from each of the 4 border states to provide the re-
sources necessary to implement this requirement.

13) Agreements: Requires long haul 
trucks to cross only where adequate 
capacity exists to conduct a suffi-
cient number of meaningful inspec-
tions and where 005 parking is 
available. 350(a)(9).

Underway: Federal facilities funds have been provided to GSA for site and 
utility work necessary for inspection bays and out of service parking. 
Work is scheduled for completion by 6/30/02.
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COMPLIANCE MATRIX—Continued
IMPLEMENTATION OF SECTION 350 OF THE DEPARTMENT’S FY 2002 APPROPRIATION ACT 

Action Status 

14) Rule: Publishes New Entrant Rule 
350(a)(10)(A).

Completed: FMCSA issued this Interim Final Rule (IFR) on May 13, 2002, and 
made it effective January 1, 2003, to ensure safe operations by new entrant 
motor carriers. This IFR requires a safety audit be conducted, among other 
things, for new entrant carriers, to ensure understanding and compliance 
with all Federal motor carrier regulations, etc. The comment period ends July 
12, 2002.

15) Rule: Publishes Inspectors/Auditor/SI 
Certification Rule 350(a)(10)(B).

Completed: On March 19, 2002 FMCSA published a Final Rule titled, Certifi-
cation of Safety Auditors, Safety Investigators, and Safety Inspectors that es-
tablishes procedures to certify and maintain certification for inspectors, audi-
tors and investigators.

16) Policy: Publishes Border Staffing 
Study 350(a)(10)(C).

Completed: On May 14, 2002, FMCSA published a study and a methodology for 
estimating border staffing needs.

17) Policy: Publishes policy on leasing 
350(a)(10)(D).

Completed: On November 16, 2001, FMCSA issued a policy titled, Enforcement 
of Sections 205 and 219 of the Motor Carrier Safety Improvement Act (MCSIA) 
that clarified leasing issues and specifies penalties for violators.

18) Policy: Publishes policy on scope of 
authority enforcement 350(a)(10)(E).

Completed: On November 16, 2001, FMCSA issued a policy titled, Enforcement 
of Sections 205 and 219 of the Motor Carrier Safety Improvement Act (MCSIA) 
that defined Federal and State enforcement procedures regarding carriers 
that operate without registration or beyond the scope of their authority and 
identifies penalties for violators.

19) Agreement: Mexican hazardous ma-
terials drivers must meet same se-
curity requirements as US hazardous 
materials drivers. 350(b).

Pending: FMCSA is awaiting issuance of the USA PATRIOT Act rule currently 
under Departmental review. Until such time as the rule is issued and an 
agreement with the Mexican government is in place establishing similar 
requirements on hazardous materials drivers, Mexican hazardous materials 
drivers will not be permitted to operate beyond commercial zones.

20) Border Infrastructure Grants: $54M 
in Border Infrastructure Grants (BIP) 
was earmarked for border improve-
ments and construction..

Completed: On June 5, 2002, the Secretary awarded $54M to the border states 
of Arizona, California, New Mexico and Texas. Of the $54M, $2.1 million will 
be awarded to Arizona, $8.9M to California, $2.2M to New Mexico, and 
$40.8M to Texas.

21) IG Review: The DOT Inspector Gen-
eral conducts a comprehensive re-
view of border operations within 180 
days of enactment to verify specific 
requirements are met. 350(c)(1).

Underway: A report documenting the findings of the IG’s review of the De-
partment’s border operations should be completed by 6/30/02.

22) Certification By The Secretary: The 
Secretary of Transportation must cer-
tify in writing that the opening of the 
border does not pose an unacceptable 
safety risk to the American public. 
350(c)(2).

Pending: The Secretary’s certification will be considered based upon review of 
the Inspector General’s report. No operations will be permitted outside the 
commercial zone until certification is made. 

Senator BREAUX. I would like to go ahead and get Mr. Mead’s 
statement. We have a vote. 

STATEMENT OF HON. KENNETH M. MEAD, INSPECTOR 
GENERAL, DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Mr. MEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The law says we are sup-
posed to do an audit within 180 days of its enactment. We did so. 
We provided a report to Secretary Mineta, and you have that re-
port. The law also built in another audit requirement for us within 
the next 180 days. 
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I do want to say that I think Congress established a very good 
process here. It set up a number of safety requirements, enabled 
us to bring information directly to the attention of the Secretary as 
this process was unfolding, and that allows for a more expeditious 
closing of safety gaps. 

The requirements, in fact, were intended to ensure that some 
basic safeguards would be in place before trucks would begin long-
haul operations. For example, long-haul Mexican drivers must have 
a valid commercial driver’s license, they must comply with U.S. 
hours-of-service rules, each and every long-haul truck must be in-
spected every 90 days and display a special sticker and a special 
DOT identification number. I think that is a particularly strong 
provision. Carriers must undergo safety audits before provisional 
long-haul authority is granted, and another review within 18 
months before being granted permanent authority. 

Our work has shown that there is a direct correlation between 
the condition of Mexican trucks and the level of inspection re-
sources. The more likely the chance of inspection, the better the 
condition of the vehicle. The percent of inspected vehicles placed 
out of service has declined from 44 percent in 1997 to 34 percent 
in 2001. To date, 40 carriers have applied for long-haul authority. 
I have no way of forecasting when or to what extent the long-haul 
carriers will apply, but I agree with your assessment in your open-
ing remarks, Senator Murray. Twenty-six carriers indicated they 
intended to operate a combined total of 118 vehicles, and you say, 
what happened to the other applications? Well, the other applica-
tions were incomplete; they did not say how many vehicles they in-
tend to operate long-haul in the United States. 

We found that the Department and the Federal Motor Carrier 
Safety Administration in fact made very substantial progress in 
meeting the Act’s requirements to hire and train inspectors, estab-
lish inspection facilities, and develop safety processes and proce-
dures for Mexican long-haul carriers. There are a number of ac-
tions in process and planned that will require aggressive follow-
through. We have reviewed the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Ad-
ministration’s plans for these actions and, with a couple of excep-
tions, we think they are credible and achievable within the next 45 
to 60 days. 

We have made a series of recommendations to the Secretary. He 
has agreed to act on them. I think it is important to note that a 
lot of our efforts to date have focused on verifying that resources, 
facilities and communications systems are in place to implement 
the basic requirements of the Act. The key once the border opens 
will be how effectively these resources are used and procedures are 
implemented. We will be maintaining this carefully during our fu-
ture audit work. 

Another matter that we have raised with the Secretary, and I 
want to call to your attention, is that currently only two States, Ar-
izona and California, authorize their enforcement personnel to take 
actions against vehicles operating without authority. State law en-
forcement officials can take action if they find reckless driving, or 
if the truck has mechanical failure, but if the truck is there ille-
gally, in 48 States they cannot take action. 
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1 The Act directed the OIG to verify eight specific requirements that include (1) filling and 
training all new inspector positions, (2) training inspectors who will be conducting compliance 
reviews as safety specialists, (3) not transferring inspectors who will be conducting compliance 
reviews from elsewhere in the United States, (4) ensuring adequate capacity at each crossing 
to inspect and place vehicles out of service, (5) implementing a policy to ensure compliance with 
U.S. hours-of-service rules, (6) ensuring that Mexico’s information infrastructure is sufficiently 
accurate, accessible and integrated with that of U.S. law enforcement, and that telecommuni-
cations links are adequate at all crossings and in mobile enforcement units operating adjacent 
to the border, (7) developing a database that is accessible and enables safety monitoring of car-
riers and drivers, and (8) establishing measures to ensure monitoring and enforcement of licens-
ing of Mexican carriers. 

In 2000, DOT issued a regulation saying the States had until the 
end of 2003 to fix that and pass a law. Well, only two have done 
it, so if you find a truck operating illegally in, say, the State of Col-
orado or Louisiana, State law enforcement officers cannot take en-
forcement action. 

In 1999, we reported that at least 52 Mexican-domiciled motor 
carriers operated improperly in 20 States, outside the 4 border 
States, and we know this problem has continued. We have dis-
cussed this with the Secretary, the Deputy Secretary, and Mr. 
Clapp, and we think there can be a ready fix to the situation. Rath-
er than waiting for every State to pass a law, we think the Admin-
istration can issue a regulation saying that operating illegally is, 
in fact, a safety violation, which would enable the States to enforce 
it, and we would like to see that happen. 

I will conclude now, and we can get into details later on if you 
would like, with questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mead follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. KENNETH M. MEAD, INSPECTOR GENERAL,
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Madam Chairman, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittees: 
We appreciate the opportunity to testify on the implementation of commercial ve-

hicle safety requirements at the U.S.-Mexico border. The Fiscal Year (FY) 2002 
Transportation and Related Agencies Appropriations Act (the Act) directed the Of-
fice of Inspector General (OIG) to conduct a comprehensive audit of border oper-
ations to verify whether safety requirements are in place.1 The Act requires us to 
conduct another audit within 180 days and at least annually thereafter. 

We completed our first required review within the stipulated 180 days and pro-
vided a report on this review to the Secretary on June 25, 2002. The Act requires 
the Secretary to address our findings on safety requirements and certify in writing 
that opening the border does not pose an unacceptable safety risk. 

Congress established a good process in the Appropriations Act. It enabled us to 
bring information to the attention of the Secretary, Deputy Secretary, and the Fed-
eral Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) as our work progressed so that 
actions could be taken and plans could be adjusted to close safety gaps. 

The requirements that were written into this year’s Appropriations Act were in-
tended to ensure that some very basic safeguards will be in place when the U.S.-
Mexico border opens to long-haul commercial traffic. For example, the law requires 
Mexican drivers to comply with U.S. hours-of-service requirements and have valid 
commercial driver’s licenses (CDL) that will be checked as those drivers enter the 
United States in long-haul designated vehicles. Trucks that will be used in long-
haul operations must be subjected to intensive inspections every 90 days and must 
display a unique Department of Transportation (DOT) number that identifies them 
as long-haul vehicles. Carriers must possess insurance issued by companies licensed 
in the United States, and must undergo safety exams before being granted provi-
sional long-haul authority and will then have to undergo a safety compliance review 
within 18-months before that authority can become permanent. 

The Act provided $140 million for FMCSA and the States to make sure these re-
quirements are met. We have grouped the requirements into three categories: (1) 
hiring and training inspectors, (2) building new and improving existing inspection 
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facilities, and (3) developing systems to monitor and ensure the safety of Mexican 
carriers operating long-haul vehicles in the United States. 

Our efforts to verify these requirements included multiple trips to the 25 commer-
cial border crossings—most recently on June 20—to verify the changes in staffing 
and inspection facilities. Our staff also met with Mexican officials and performed 
audit work in Mexico on the driver and carrier databases, which included per-
forming real-time testing from the U.S. border crossings and mobile enforcement 
units operating in the border States. 

Two factors will likely determine the ultimate effectiveness of the safeguards that 
have been put in place. First, the size of the workforce and the facilities needed to 
provide sufficient coverage of trucks and buses bound for the interior of the United 
States will be driven by the number of carriers that apply for long-haul operating 
authority. The number of applications is picking up, and as of June 25, 2002, 
FMCSA had received applications from 40 carriers applying for long-haul authority. 
Twenty-six carriers indicated they intended to operate a combined total of 118 vehi-
cles. Fourteen of the applications were incomplete and did not provide information 
on the number of vehicles they intend to operate long-haul in the United States. It 
is likely that over time, long-haul traffic will build, but we have no basis to forecast 
how quickly or to what extent that will occur.

Second, there is a direct correlation between the condition of Mexican trucks en-
tering the United States and the level of inspection resources at the border. Our 
work has shown that the more likely the chance of inspection, the better the condition 
of the vehicles. As shown in Figure 1, the out-of-service rates for Mexican trucks seek-
ing to enter the U.S. commercial zones declined from 44 percent in 1997 to 34 percent 
in 2001 as the number of inspections increased. Out-of-service rates by crossing are 
provided in the Attachment. 

Figure 1: Mexican Vehicle Out-of-Service Rates Compared to Number of 
Inspections Performed

Based on our verification work, FMCSA has made substantial progress in meeting 
the Act’s requirements to hire and train inspectors, establish inspection facilities, and 
develop safety processes and procedures for Mexican long-haul carriers. However, 
there are a number of actions in process and planned that will require aggressive 
follow through to meet the Act’s requirements. We have reviewed FMCSA’s plans for 
completing these actions, and we believe that with two exceptions, which I will dis-
cuss shortly, they are credible and achievable within the next 45 to 60 days. We have 
made a series of recommendations to the Secretary that will assist the Department 
in tracking FMCSA’s efforts to implement actions necessary to fully comply with the 
Act’s requirements. 

It is important to recognize that our efforts to date have focused on verifying that 
FMCSA has staff, facilities, equipment, and procedures in place to implement the 
basic requirements of the Act. The key once the border opens will be how effectively 
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these resources are used and procedures are implemented. We will be monitoring this 
carefully during our required follow-on audits. 

Also, as long-haul traffic materializes, it may be necessary for FMCSA and the 
States to adjust their inspection resources to meet the volume, location, and condition 
of that traffic. The Department will need to have a process for reevaluating overall 
resource requirements and inspection facilities at the U.S.-Mexico border and to 
make adjustments as necessary to maintain adequate staffing and facilities. 

Another matter that we want to bring to the attention of the Secretary and Con-
gress is that currently, only two States—Arizona and California—have enacted legis-
lation authorizing their enforcement personnel to take action when they encounter a 
vehicle operating without authority. Enforcement personnel in all States can place a 
vehicle out of service for serious safety violations but operating without valid oper-
ating authority is currently not considered a safety violation. In March 2000, FMCSA 
issued a rule requiring States to authorize their enforcement personnel to take action 
when they encounter a vehicle that does not have valid operating authority. States 
are to comply with this requirement by the end of FY 2003. 

In 1999, we reported that at least 52 Mexican-domiciled motor carriers operated 
improperly in 20 States beyond the 4 border States. Roadside inspection data 
throughout the United States show this has continued. The primary concern is not 
necessarily long-haul carriers whose authority will be checked every 90 days, but 
rather carriers only authorized to operate in the commercial zones that continue be-
yond the zones. With the exception of Arizona and California, State enforcement per-
sonnel do not have authority to put them out of service.

If Congress and the Department want to accelerate the ability of States to enforce 
operating authority, there are several options for doing so that are described in our 
report. 

I would like to turn now and briefly discuss some specific areas that our work 
has focused on. 

Hiring and Training Inspectors. By July 31, 2002, FMCSA plans to have filled 
198 of the 214 new inspector positions assigned to the U.S.-Mexico border. By that 
date, 171 of those inspector positions should be trained. The Act referred generically 
to all funded positions as ‘‘inspectors,’’ but in practice the 214 Federal positions will 
be responsible for a full range of activities, including inspecting trucks and drivers 
at the border, conducting safety exams, and performing compliance reviews and in-
vestigations.

• FMCSA has hired 138 of the 144 inspectors it plans to locate at the U.S.-Mexico 
border to conduct driver and vehicle inspections. This represents 60 inspectors 
that were at the border prior to the Act’s passage and another 78 new inspec-
tors that have been hired since January. FMCSA needs to hire 6 more inspec-
tors and 30 inspectors must be trained. All but 1 of the 30 inspectors will be 
trained by July 26, 2002. The remaining inspector is scheduled to come on 
board in August and will complete training in October.

• FMCSA has hired 91 auditors to conduct safety exams which evaluate basic 
safety management controls to determine if the Mexican carrier is able to oper-
ate safely in interstate commerce before being granted provisional authority to 
operate in the U.S. FMCSA exceeded its hiring goal of 67 auditors to ensure 
an adequate pool of auditors is available if attrition occurs, either through turn-
over during the hiring or training process, or if auditors are promoted to the 
higher-paying investigator or supervisor positions. Fifty auditors are fully 
trained and 17 more auditors will be trained by July 12 to bring the total to 
FMCSA’s goal of 67 trained auditors.

• FMCSA does not plan to begin hiring safety investigators until July because 
compliance reviews should not be required until October or November 2002 at 
the earliest and will not be conducted routinely until at least January 2003. 
Compliance reviews assess the safety performance of a carrier’s operations and 
its regulatory compliance as a basis for granting permanent operating author-
ity. The Act provides up to 18 months before a compliance review is required 
in order to allow motor carriers time to develop a history of operations against 
which FMCSA can measure compliance. 

This differs from the immediate need for inspectors and auditors, who will 
perform vehicle and driver inspections and safety exams of Mexican long haul 
carriers. The first training class for investigators ends on September 27, 2002, 
and 19 investigators should be fully trained to perform compliance reviews by 
that time. The remaining investigators should be hired and fully trained by No-
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2 Except at Sasabe, a low-volume crossing where, according to FMCSA, an agreement exists 
between the U.S. Customs Service and the State of Arizona to detain long-haul vehicles until 
an inspector can be called and the vehicle inspected.

3 Trucks are removed from service because of serious safety violations, including inoperative 
and defective brakes, defective frames and steering systems, and bad tires. Drivers are placed 
out of service for reasons that include: not having valid CDLs, not complying with hours-of-serv-
ice rules, or not having logbooks to document the number of hours they were on duty. 

vember 22, 2002. This area is one of the exceptions where FMCSA’s plans are 
not scheduled for completion in the next 60 days.

A circumstance that could require a compliance review before a history of op-
erations is established would be if a carrier commits one or more of a specific 
set of safety violations that triggers an immediate compliance review. If this oc-
curs, FMCSA plans to use the one safety investigator currently assigned to the 
border or another staff member assigned to the border who is also a trained in-
vestigator to conduct compliance reviews.

• The Act requires us to verify that inspectors conducting compliance reviews—
the investigators—are not transferred from other parts of the United States, 
leaving those areas vulnerable. We have not seen transfers of any personnel in 
the hiring FMCSA has done to date, but we will continue to verify how the in-
vestigator positions are filled when FMCSA begins to bring investigators on-
board in July. 

FMCSA has not yet hired five border supervisors to oversee the activities of 
investigators, auditors, and inspectors, but will rely on existing crossing super-
visors and FMCSA State directors to provide supervisory guidance until all five 
supervisory positions are filled and trained. FMCSA plans to fill all five super-
visory positions by July 15, 2002. However, supervisors will be required to at-
tend the 9-week investigator training if they have not already been trained as 
investigators. The first investigator class begins July 29, 2002, and ends Sep-
tember 27, 2002. This area is the second exception where FMCSA’s plans are not 
scheduled for completion in the next 60 days.

• All four border States and FMCSA have signed agreements to provide inspec-
tion coverage during all hours the crossings are open to commercial traffic from 
Mexico.2 Schedules have been developed and will be implemented when the bor-
der opens. 

Adequacy of Facilities. By June 30, 2002, facilities should be adequate for in-
spectors to enforce the Act’s requirements at 23 of the 25 commercial border cross-
ings. FMCSA plans to reach agreements to obtain inspection facilities for the re-
maining two, low-volume traffic crossings by June 30, 2002. 

Until earlier this year, FMCSA had not attempted to procure its own facilities or 
seek improvements to space it had borrowed from the U.S. Customs Service on Gen-
eral Services Administration (GSA)-owned or leased facilities. As a result, FMCSA 
did not have dedicated space to inspect vehicles and place vehicles out of service.3 
The space FMCSA had been occupying in many cases was not sufficient to support 
the level and quantity of inspections necessary to satisfy the Act’s requirements, 
and to maintain sufficient coverage of commercial traffic entering the United States 
to operate in the commercial zones. 

For example, in 2001, we found that at: 17 of the 25 crossings, Federal inspectors 
had space to inspect only 1 or 2 trucks at a time; 12 of the 25 crossings, Federal 
inspectors had only 1 or 2 spaces to park vehicles placed out of service and often 
the out-of-service space was the same as the inspection space; and 18 of the 25 
crossings, Federal inspectors did not have dedicated telephone lines to access data-
bases, such as those for validating CDLs. 

This situation changed dramatically in 2002. At 11 crossings, accounting for 51 
percent of total traffic, the out-of-service space will have increased by 100 percent 
or more. For example, at the Pharr, Texas crossing, which had the third highest vol-
ume of commercial traffic in 2001, inspectors had access to two inspection spaces 
and five out-of-service parking spaces. The new facilities will provide FMCSA with 
4 inspection spaces and 15 out-of-service parking spaces, which is more than double 
the original space. The Attachment identifies the status of facilities at each of the 
commercial crossings along the U.S.-Mexico border. 

The most significant improvements are at the high volume crossings where the 
lack of facilities has hindered the ability of inspectors to monitor and enforce safety 
regulations. The Act provided FMCSA $2.3 million to procure and improve Federal 
inspection facilities. FMCSA has entered into agreements with GSA to obtain dedi-
cated inspection and out-of-service space and to make necessary improvements. Im-
provements were needed at 19 of the 25 commercial border crossings and ongoing 
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improvements have estimated completion dates by June 30, 2002. Existing facilities 
at four of the remaining six crossings are sufficiently adequate without improve-
ments to enforce the Act’s requirements, and the improvements needed at two low-
volume California crossings—Tecate and Andrade—have not yet been determined. 
However, negotiations are underway to obtain inspection facilities at Tecate and 
Andrade, and FMCSA anticipates finalizing the plans by June 30, 2002. 

The Act provided the four southern border States with a total of $66 million for 
the construction of new or improvement of existing State border inspection facilities. 
The funds have been distributed as follows: California—$8.9 million, Arizona—$2.1 
million, New Mexico—$2.2 million, and Texas—$52.8 million. The State facilities, 
when complete, will augment the Federal inspection facilities in the short term and 
may ultimately replace them. 

Enforcing U.S. Safety Rules and Establishing Information System Capa-
bility. The focus of the verification requirements Congress established in this area 
were intended to ensure that inspectors would be prepared to enforce U.S. safety 
rules, such as hours-of-service, once the border opens to Mexican long haul carriers. 
Also, the verification requirements were to ensure that inspectors have access to ac-
curate, timely, and current driver, vehicle, and carrier information when they con-
duct safety inspections of Mexican long-haul carriers. FMCSA must also monitor the 
safety record of Mexican drivers and carriers operating in the United States in order 
to take appropriate action, such as revoking a Mexican driver’s privileges or a Mexi-
can carrier’s authority to operate in the United States, when they violate U.S. safety 
rules.

• Hours-of-Service Policy. FMCSA issued a policy on April 3, 2002, to ensure 
Mexican carriers comply with U.S. hours-of-service rules. We cannot verify that 
the hours-of-service policy is implemented until Mexican long-haul carriers are 
granted authority to operate beyond the commercial zones. However, based on 
our observations of current practices for Mexican carriers operating in the com-
mercial zones, we believe that inspectors will be prepared to implement the 
hours-of-service policy for Mexican long-haul carriers.

• Access to Accurate Data. We determined that Mexico’s databases are sufficiently 
accurate to provide inspectors with information to verify the status of a Mexican 
CDL and the validity of a Mexican vehicle’s license plates. During our April 
2002 visit to Mexico’s Department of Transportation, we validated the accuracy 
of the information entered into the CDL and vehicle registration databases by 
reviewing and tracing automated records for CDLs and permits to source docu-
ments. 

In addition to Mexico’s databases on drivers and vehicles, inspectors need to 
access the U.S. Licensing and Insurance database to verify that a Mexican car-
rier has authority to operate in the United States and has valid insurance. To 
evaluate the accessibility of data to inspectors, we conducted tests at 25 border 
crossings to determine if they could access the Mexican databases to electroni-
cally verify CDLs and license plates and the U.S. database to electronically 
verify operating authority and insurance. We conducted the same tests with 17 
mobile enforcement units operating adjacent to the border crossings in the four 
States. 

We found that inspectors at 6 of the 25 commercial border crossings could not 
access Mexican and U.S. databases to verify information on Mexican carriers. 
At one of the six crossings the problem was that the inspector did not yet have 
a password to access the database. At 3 crossings, telephone lines or tele-
communication links were not yet installed. FMCSA plans to remedy these 
problems by June 30, 2002. At the remaining two crossings, inspectors were not 
yet onboard and inspection facilities had not been secured. However, the issue 
will be addressed within the next 45 to 60 days when improvements will be 
made to the inspection facilities. 

With the mobile enforcement units, we found that all could access information 
in the Mexican database on CDLs. However, only 1 of the 17 could access insur-
ance and operating authority data, and none could access vehicle registration 
information (license tags). FMCSA has developed a plan to provide mobile en-
forcement units access to this information by June 30, 2002.

• Mexican Driver and Carrier Monitoring Systems. FMCSA will be using the fol-
lowing two separate systems to monitor the safety records of Mexican drivers 
and carriers: 

Drivers. FMCSA has developed and implemented an automated system to 
monitor the performance of Mexican commercial drivers operating in the United 
States. The system provides FMCSA the capability to track, monitor and with-
draw U.S. driving privileges of Mexican commercial drivers convicted of moving 
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traffic violations in the United States. If U.S. driving privileges are withdrawn, 
a disqualified status will be immediately reported to U.S. law enforcement offi-
cials when they check the license status of the driver. 

Carriers. FMCSA developed an automated system and plans to have it oper-
ational by July 1, 2002 to extract safety violation data on Mexican carriers from 
its Motor Carrier Management Information System. To complete the system, 
FMCSA is developing an automated process for (1) identifying carriers requiring 
a compliance review or letter of corrective action; (2) generating corrective ac-
tion letters to send to the carrier; (3) notifying the appropriate field office that 
a compliance review or corrective action is required; and (4) creating a carrier 
history of violations and corrective actions taken.

• Enforcing Operating Authority. In March 2000, FMCSA issued a rule requiring 
States to enforce operating authority requirements as a participating qualifica-
tion under the Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program. The States have until 
the end of FY 2003 to enact legislation. 

Currently, only two States—Arizona and California—have enacted legislation 
authorizing their enforcement personnel to take action when they encounter a 
vehicle operating without authority. The other States’ enforcement personnel do 
not enforce operating authority. However, enforcement personnel in all States 
are authorized to remove drivers and commercial vehicles from service for seri-
ous safety violations, such as operating without a valid commercial driver’s li-
cense or operating a vehicle with defective brakes. Operating in the United 
States without valid operating authority is currently not considered a safety vio-
lation and hence with the exception of Arizona and California, State inspectors 
cannot enforce the violation. 

In 1999, we reported that at least 52 Mexican-domiciled motor carriers oper-
ated improperly in 20 States beyond the 4 border States. Roadside inspection 
data throughout the United States show this has continued. To provide a mech-
anism to enforce operating authority in the absence of State laws, FMCSA 
issued a policy memorandum in November 2001, encouraging the States to con-
tact FMCSA if State inspectors encountered a commercial vehicle operating 
without authority. 

A principal concern in this area is not necessarily the long-haul carriers that 
will have authority to operate beyond the commercial zones and throughout the 
United States. These carriers’ vehicles will be subjected to an inspection every 
90 days, which will include verification of operating authority when performed 
by a U.S. inspector. Rather, the concern is that carriers without authority to 
operate within the commercial zones or those that have authority only to oper-
ate within the zones will continue to operate beyond the zones. In these latter 
cases, the Act does not require periodic inspections and, other than California 
and Arizona, States do not have authority to put them out of service. 

If Congress and the Department want to accelerate the ability of the States 
to enforce operating authority, there may be several ways to accomplish this. 
One option might be a Federal law conditioning States’ receipt of Federal fund-
ing on the enactment of State laws to enforce operating authority. Another op-
tion is the Department could include operating authority violations among the 
safety criteria for placing vehicles out of service. States are already authorized 
to place vehicles out of service for safety violations, but operating authority is 
currently not considered a safety violation. 

Madam Chairman, Mr. Chairman; this concludes my statement. I would be 
pleased to answer any questions.
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† The information referred to has been retained in the Subcommittee’s files. 

Attachment 
The following figure identifies the status of facilities at each crossing between 

June 17 and June 20, 2002. A ‘‘green light’’ indicates that new or existing space and/
or facilities are consistent with identified needs. A ‘‘yellow/green light’’ indicates 
work is progressing steadily on improving or securing adequate space and facilities. 
We expect these will become ‘‘green lights’’ by June 30 when FMCSA projects that 
all improvements will be complete. A ‘‘yellow light’’ indicates that improvements 
have not yet been started. These facilities are not likely to be complete by June 30, 
but are likely to be complete within 60 days. 

Status of Inspection Facilities and Vehicle Out-of-Service Rates by 
Commercial Crossing Between June 17 and June 20, 2002

* According to FMCSA’s Motor Carrier Management Information System, records of 
inspections performed did not specify whether the inspections were done at border 
crossings or within commercial zones adjacent to crossings. Therefore, a rate for the 
crossing could not be determined.

Senator MURRAY. Well, thank you very much to our witnesses, 
and let me just ask a few questions because we have a vote on. 
Senator Breaux will be back in a few minutes, and I know Senator 
McCain has some questions as well, but let me just begin by asking 
you, Mr. Secretary, the Inspector General’s Report on Implementa-
tion of Commercial Vehicle Safety Requirements at the U.S.-Mexico 
Border † was issued 2 days ago, and in that report the IG made 
several observations on safety issues that are associated with open-
ing the border. 
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The next step is for you to issue a certification to the President 
based on the findings of that IG report that opening the border 
does not pose an unacceptable safety risk to the American public. 
When do you envision making this certification? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, first of all, having just received the re-
port, I will not rush into this until I am thoroughly familiar with 
the report. Mr. Clapp and I have already talked about that, but I 
will not recommend to the President nor certify until those issues 
of safety are resolved. 

Senator MURRAY. And once that certification has taken place, 
how long before you will officially open the border to allow Mexican 
long-haul trucks in? 

Secretary MINETA. I would assume that once we do the certifi-
cation, that it will probably will be about, let us say, a month? Will 
it take that long? 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Clapp, I cannot hear. 
Mr. CLAPP. I am sorry—thank you. The President, of course, also 

has to take action to lift the moratorium after the certification is 
made. 

Senator MURRAY. So the process is, the certification is by your 
office, the President lifts the moratorium, and then it takes some 
time to implement. How much time is that? 

Secretary MINETA. I think the crossing would be open as soon as 
he lifts that moratorium. How long would it take the Administra-
tion to——

Senator MURRAY. Do you have any estimate of time, how long it 
would take you to do the certification? 

Secretary MINETA. Given the number of items that I saw in a 
cursory glance at the report, I would think that I would be able to 
do that in about a month. 

Senator MURRAY. All right. The IG’s audit found that 6 of the 25 
commercial border crossings could not access Mexican and U.S. 
data bases to verify Mexican drivers licenses, license plates, and 
authority to operate in the United States or insurance coverage, 
and only 1 of 17 mobile enforcement units operating adjacent to the 
border could access insurance and operating authority data, and 
none of them could access vehicle registration information. 

Mr. Secretary, can you tell this Committee what’s being done to 
ensure that all enforcement personnel, both stationed at the border 
and in mobile enforcement units, will have access to the necessary 
information before you open the border? 

Secretary MINETA. First of all, we are trying to build this system 
based on the use of an 800 number for accessing the driver license 
and the insurance requirement provisions. Second, eventually we 
were going to move to PDAs, and as I recall the third one was the 
Internet, access through the Internet, in terms of trying to, have 
the information available for immediate access. 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Mead, are you confident that all enforce-
ment units are going to have the necessary access to information 
before the border opens? 

Mr. MEAD. In the case of the mobile enforcement units that you 
mentioned and the crossings you mentioned, FMCSA has plans 
that we feel are credible, to have access in place in July. 

Senator MURRAY. In July. 
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Mr. MEAD. In July. When we did our review, access was not in 
place and that is why it was noted in our report. The basic problem 
at a number of those crossings was they did not have telecommuni-
cation lines and facilities. It is not rocket science to put them in, 
and that is why we think it is fairly credible to say by July. 

Senator MURRAY. And there is an effort to do that by July? 
Mr. MEAD. Yes, there is. 
Senator MURRAY. Some of the transportation safety groups have 

expressed concerns that there is no effective system and no attempt 
to build a system for verifying that Mexico-domiciled carriers are 
validly and adequately insured by U.S. licensed insurers. What 
method of verification is the Department using, Mr. Secretary, to 
ensure that Mexican carriers have the proper insurance before they 
are allowed to drive on U.S. highways or outside their commercial 
zone? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, again we will be making that as a 
check, because the law does require a U.S. insurer of a Mexican 
carrier, so in that instance we will be verifying with the U.S. in-
surer. 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Mead, do you think that DOT’s plans are 
adequate in the area of insurance? 

Mr. MEAD. I do in the border States. I think they have a good 
command of this in the border States, when you are talking about 
the operating authority and also whether they have insurance. In 
the other States, for right now you are going to have to rely on 
them calling an 800 number, and I would like to see in the longer 
term a quicker way of doing that. 

Senator MURRAY. I am going to have to go vote. I am going to 
turn it over to you, Senator Specter, to go ahead and ask your 
questions, and I know Senator Breaux is going to return in just a 
few minutes, and I will return as well, but I assume someone else 
will be back by the time you conclude. 

STATEMENT OF HON. ARLEN SPECTER,
U.S. SENATOR FROM PENNSYLVANIA 

Senator SPECTER (presiding). Mr. Secretary. 
Secretary MINETA. Senator. 
Senator SPECTER. The issue of the border is obviously one of 

great importance, and I know that is the focus of this hearing, but 
our Transportation Subcommittee out of Appropriations is very 
much concerned about a number of other matters, and I would say 
the number 1 item on the agenda is Amtrak, which I would like 
to discuss with you briefly this morning, and I thank you for what 
you and the Administration have been doing in an effort to keep 
Amtrak running. 

This has been a perennial battle since I was elected in 1980, with 
every year the issue reaching a very difficult situation, but the cri-
sis now is more pronounced than ever, and I am pleased to see the 
reports in the media today that you have worked out an arrange-
ment to keep Amtrak running at least in the short run on the prob-
lem involving the $205 million. 

I would be interested to know what role you are expecting the 
Appropriations Committee to play, because we have a supple-
mental bill up, and this is an opportune time for us to weigh in, 
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and Senator Hollings, Chairman of this full Committee, is on ap-
propriations, as am I, as are the others, and I would be interested 
to know how you see that working out to provide the $205 million. 

Secretary MINETA. Well, what I had indicated earlier was that 
we have worked out a temporary program to get us through July, 
and that after Congress returns after the July 4 recess we would 
then sit down with you folks to make sure that we have adequate 
funding to go through the fiscal year, and so——

Senator SPECTER. What will you be looking for Congress to do 
specifically, if you know at this point? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, what we would like to do—as I recall, 
the figures from yesterday was to look for a total of $270 million 
to carry us through the fiscal year. 

Senator SPECTER. $270 million. 
Secretary MINETA. We already have, as I said, $100 million that 

we——
Senator SPECTER. Why $270, instead of the figure which has 

been used of $205 million? 
Secretary MINETA. That was the request of the Amtrak board at 

the time, and in going through all of the figures we think that that 
would be roughly the area in which we would be able to sustain 
its operations, but again that is something I would like to come 
back and talk to the Senators and the House Members about. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, I am glad to have those assurances, and 
I believe it is fair to say that there will be overwhelming support 
on the Appropriations Committee, and I think in the Senate, and 
ultimately I believe in the House, too. 

I am concerned as to what is going to happen in the long run. 
I sat down with the Amtrak officials, Mr. Gunn and Mr. Smith, 
and inquired as to what their long-range plans are. It seems to me 
we really need to get figures from them as to what it is going to 
take to keep Amtrak running. If it is going to be a permanent sub-
sidy that they are going to need, Congress and the Administration 
ought to be told that so we can make an evaluation, and when they 
talk about a capital program, they are very vague as to what they 
are doing. Mr. Gunn has been there for only a short time but it 
seems to me we need something very, very specific as to what Am-
trak’s needs are so that we can make an evaluation. 

We had the proposal, as you know, for $12 billion in bonds last 
year which did not go through, but the time has come when we 
really have to have an overall plan to know what is going to hap-
pen. This is the first time since I have been in the Congress in 22 
years, in the Senate in 22 years that there has been a threat, an 
immediate threat of a shutdown. 

There have always been problems, but this runs ‘‘The Perils of 
Pauline’’ right to the edge of the cliff, and I can tell you, as a fre-
quent rider of Amtrak, and knowing people across the country who 
are concerned about it, that—well, it is no way to run a railroad, 
to use a very popular expression, which has special applicability 
here. 

Secretary MINETA. Well, I think in terms of hammering out this 
agreement, the kinds of conditions, or the reform issues that you 
referred to are the kinds of things that we put in the agreement. 
I think there is a recognition by Mr. Gunn as well as the board of 
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directors and the Administration in terms of the kinds of conditions 
for reform, and that we cannot continue from crisis to crisis. We 
do have to start instituting these kinds of changes, and I am con-
fident that with the conditions we have in this agreement, and 
with the work of Mr. Gunn as the executive of Amtrak, that it will 
be done. 

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Secretary, on the outline of the speech you 
made a week ago Thursday on having States take over and having 
privatization to some extent, or public bidding, how would that 
work if, say, Pennsylvania agreed but Ohio did not? You cannot 
stop the train at the border. What is your thought on that? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, the other alternative I did say was that 
to the extent that you have a State that does not contribute, you 
can always keep the doors of the train closed as it goes through the 
State. 

Senator SPECTER. You are not serious about that, are you? 
Secretary MINETA. And of course, my boss, who is a former Gov-

ernor, raised his eyebrows. 
Senator SPECTER. Both of them? 
Secretary MINETA. Both of them. 
[Laughter.] 
Senator SPECTER. Well, we need to have more specification of 

that. The United States needs a rail system. Every industrialized 
country has one. You know all the generalizations about subsidies 
for airlines and subsidies for highways and the rest of it, but we 
have to figure out where we are going here, because we have a 
broad vision we have to move ahead on, on maglev, something you 
and I have discussed many times, and that is a very active item 
on the agenda for the Department of Transportation with the com-
petition now between the 47 miles from Greensburg to the Pitts-
burgh International Airport with Baltimore to Washington, and a 
need for maglev from Orange County to Las Vegas, and really a vi-
sion for the future. 

If this country was as timid in the 19th Century as some are 
today, and I do not include you in it, because I know you have a 
vision for the future, we never would have built the trans-
continental railroad, but I think we really have to get down to 
some hard analyses here and come up with a plan. 

Mr. Chairman, if I might ask just a couple of parochial questions 
before the balance of the Committee members return here, Mr. Mi-
neta, when we get a chance to talk to you on the record, it is, as 
you remember from your congressional days, an opportunity, and 
I want to talk about Lancaster, Pennsylvania, which is a very im-
portant city to me and to Pennsylvania. We recently had an alloca-
tion by the Department of Transportation for $20 million in a small 
community air service development pilot program, which did not 
comprehend Lancaster. I might say that it does carry Reading, 
which is just a little bit up the road, and sort of a twin city to Lan-
caster. You can imagine the concerns I am hearing as to why not 
Lancaster. Lancaster had been trying to get a subsidy on essential 
air services, which was declined, and I know you will recall my con-
versation with you on a 70-mile rule. 

It is possible to drive from Lancaster to the Philadelphia Inter-
national Airport in 66 miles if you go on route 30, and are willing 
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to stay behind big trucks all the way on a two-lane highway, but 
if you take the Interstate, Route 222, the Pennsylvania Turnpike, 
and the Schuylkill Expressway, it is a good bit more than 70 miles, 
but it is much, much faster. And is there any relief in sight for 
Lancaster either by way of perhaps being included in the commu-
nity air service pilot program, or having a reevaluation of that 70-
mile rule, which just does not fit the essential air services subsidy? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, as we have discussed, 70 miles has been 
the delimiting, or the limiting factor on Lancaster. On the other 
program that Congress passed for the $20 million program, those 
grants were issued, or announced last week as I recall, and there 
were a total of 40 cities that applied, but I do not believe, as I re-
call the list, that Lancaster applied under that program. 

Senator SPECTER. No, Lancaster did apply, Mr. Secretary. 
Secretary MINETA. Did it? 
Senator SPECTER. Yes. 
Secretary MINETA. Oh, well then, but then it did not successfully 

compete in that program. 
Senator SPECTER. Is it possible to take another look at that? 
Secretary MINETA. As an EAS city but not under the other pro-

gram, because those allocations have been announced for the $19 
million. 

Senator SPECTER. But you could take another look at the ESA 
issue? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, based on that 70-mile limitation, but 
one of the problems with that 70-mile limitation is that the—and 
I know that I have asked, after our discussion I asked the FAA, 
our aviation office to—because there is so much controversy about 
the mileage requirement in terms of shortest route, fastest route, 
and to come to some rationale on it, but let me have them take a 
look at it again, but I know that for the round right now, I do not 
believe it would qualify. 

Senator SPECTER. But you will have them take another look? 
Secretary MINETA. I will have them take another look. 
Senator SPECTER. OK. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator BREAUX. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator HUTCHISON. 

STATEMENT OF HON. KAY BAILEY HUTCHISON,
U.S. SENATOR FROM TEXAS 

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you very much, Mr. President—I 
mean, Mr. Chairman. 

Senator BREAUX. I accept. 
Senator HUTCHISON. Mr. Secretary, I thought I had walked into 

an Amtrak hearing earlier, before we went to the vote. I would like 
to just ask you one question about that, and then of course as a 
border Senator I certainly have concerns about the issue that is the 
subject of this hearing, but I wanted to ask you if the Administra-
tion reform plan will have a goal of a stable national system rather 
than a separate northeast corridor and rest of the country. 

Secretary MINETA. Well, our objective is to have a viable intercity 
passenger rail service. Now, the question is, does that mean that 
all of the dots are connected, and I think that what we have to do 
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is to try to rationalize that system in terms of profitability of 
routes, and in terms of the nature of the participation by local and 
State governments. 

There are a number of factors that we are looking at in trying 
to build a viable intercity passenger rail service. What has been 
happening in the past is that it is like taking margarine and 
spreading it on a piece of bread without any thought to whether 
the routes are making money, and even as Mr. Gunn talks about, 
dealing with not only cost controls, but also revenue sources. 

I think the whole issue of trying to see where are the ways to 
have routes, and I do not know financially whether these are the 
ones, but whether it’s, let’s say, a Chicago to the Twin Cities, or 
Chicago to Detroit, Chicago down into the Texas area in terms of 
the routes, or what about the Chicago to L.A. route across the 
country? 

Those things all have to be looked at, and I do not think there 
is a prejudgment in terms of the elimination of routes, but I think 
they have to be looked at in terms of whether or not they are finan-
cially viable, and do we get State and local participation in those 
routes. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Well, Mr. Secretary, I would just hope that, 
rather than looking at revenue from the passenger side, and I 
think we need to look at revenue sources on the freight side. Pack-
age service has been very helpful to Amtrak, but they have been 
limited because some of the cargo rail companies have resisted 
going beyond packages. And I think that that should be looked at 
as well. But I would just like to see a national rail system commit-
ment that puts in place a structure that makes sense. And then 
once you have that, something like a skeleton across the top of the 
country, across the bottom of the country, east to west, up the two 
East and West Coasts, and then perhaps something down the mid-
dle, and maybe something else in between, but a basic system to 
which we could commit that would then allow for real stability in 
service. 

It is hard to judge a route when it is 4 to 6 to 12 hours late rou-
tinely. It is hard to judge the kind of revenue that you are getting 
on a line that has been starved for funding, because in fact we keep 
talking about these great subsidies that Congress has given. Con-
gress has given about $500 million a year. As Mr. Mead has point-
ed out, that is about half of what was authorized in the legislation 
that was meant to try to bring Amtrak up to speed, and what has 
been starved are the long distance routes. 

So yes, they are least revenue-producing, but I would hope, as a 
member of the Amtrak board, that you would commit to a national 
system, where we do not announce that long-haul routes are going 
to be closed, and the Northeast Corridor is going to stay open so 
that people start canceling reservations because they cannot be 
sure that Amtrak is going to run, and if it does run, that it is not 
going to be within 10 hours of being on time. And let us make the 
commitment, and let us fund it at a reasonable level, let us get the 
stability, and then I think you will see the synergism of States 
coming in. 

And I do not disagree with the Administration at all that States 
should step up to the plate. They absolutely should. It should not 
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be just a Federal subsidy, it should be a State-Federal match just 
like so many of our transportation projects are. That is totally 
valid, but I do think we need the national commitment to a na-
tional rail system that is part of our homeland security and our 
transportation intermodal network that includes air and highways 
and rail, and I would hope that would be the direction that you are 
going. 

I would like to just switch gears and talk about the situation 
with Mexican trucks. I had asked that this hearing include people 
from the border cities who are on the front line to determine their 
view of where we are, but the Chairman of the Committee only 
wanted to have witnesses from the Administration. 

I have to say that I think there are some issues such as El Paso 
and Laredo, both would like to have their border crossings away 
from town, and Mr. Mead, my colleague, Congressman Bonilla, has 
asked you for a study to determine if this can be accomplished in 
Laredo, and if it is, can it be accomplished and also have the num-
ber of inspections that we are going to need in Laredo, which han-
dles the highest number of commercial truck crossings I think of 
any crossing on the border. What is the status of that request to 
you? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, we had a request, as I recall. I think 
you had supported the request of the Mayor of Laredo. There are 
two entry ports at Laredo, and the question was, instead of doing 
an inspection at the border can it be done further up the road? As 
I recall, further up the road was about 28 miles. The problem there 
is that it puts it beyond the commercial zone, as I recall, so that 
creates the problem for us in terms of having the road that would 
then go up to this inspection facility further up from Laredo. 

Senator HUTCHISON. What would be within the range that you 
would see—I mean, the commercial zone is there now because that 
is the restriction, but when that is—when the restrictions are re-
moved, what would you consider, then, a reasonable number of 
miles from the center city? Because of course these cities, both El 
Paso and Laredo, are trying to get the air pollution cleared up, and 
the long lines that are waiting are not helping that situation at all. 
So what number of miles would you consider feasible? 

Mr. CLAPP. Senator, if I may assist in that regard, without re-
spect to where the State does locate its inspection station or sta-
tions, we still have an affirmative requirement to see that the in-
spections are conducted at the border. We fully support what we 
hope will be fruitful efforts between TexDOT and the city to work 
out a suitable location that will satisfy that requirement. 

In the meantime, and perhaps for the long term, the reality is 
that the inspections must be done, under law, at the border. Cur-
rently Federal agents, our people, are doing those inspections. Of 
course, we have very substantially augmented our staff to do just 
that, as well as augmented the space on the customs compound or 
adjacent to the customs compound to accomplish that. 

Senator HUTCHISON. We are talking about the border. 
Mr. CLAPP. Yes, ma’am. 
Senator HUTCHISON. We are not questioning that the inspections 

would be done on the border. The question is, how far would you 
consider from the main city crossing a reasonable number of miles 
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up the border? I mean, if you are going to inspect all the trucks 
that do not have the certification stickers, why does it matter if it 
is 28, or 20, or 14, or 5 miles up, and you will have a road that 
will go back to the main corridor? 

Mr. CLAPP. Senator, I think—and the Inspector General will 
probably have a few thoughts or comments on this, but I think it 
is reasonable to assume that you would have to look at that on a 
case-specific basis, particularly with regard to what are the oppor-
tunities to evade the inspection requirement. I do not think any-
body involved wants to be so hidebound as not to try to work out 
a reasonable solution, but it would have to be an effective solution. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Mr. Mead? 
Mr. MEAD. The Congressman did write to us, and you asked as 

part of your question, what our response was. The priority we as-
signed to that request comes second to the statutory requirement 
of the report that we are testifying on today. So we have not com-
pleted the request, but I would say that, first, the law that Con-
gress enacted refers in several places to inspections that must be 
done of long-haul trucks at the border crossings. The exact location 
and how far inland you can go may be a matter more within the 
province of the Congress than it is a matter of administrative dis-
cretion. 

Second, I do not know why you would spend money to create a 
facility 28 miles in, or 20 miles in, or 30 miles in, until you have 
a good handle on the amount of long-haul traffic. 

In our statement we pointed out that to date the Department has 
received 40 applications, representing a total of 118 trucks apply-
ing for long-haul authority. I cannot forecast what the future will 
hold. I know the State of Texas and the city of Laredo are having 
a dispute about this, and I guess ultimately they would have a 
great deal to say about it, but before I would want to spend the 
money, I would want to know, is there going to be enough traffic 
to justify consideration of that particular question? 

Senator HUTCHISON. Let me ask you another question, because 
Laredo handles about one-third of the commercial crossings, and 
the bill says that permanent scales and weigh-in-motion machines 
have to be located at five of the 10 busiest crossings. The Depart-
ment has complied with this, but Laredo is not one of those that 
is receiving the permanent scales and weigh motion machines. 

They were put in El Paso, which is also one of our busiest ports, 
and certainly across from Juarez, which is the third or fourth larg-
est city in Mexico. I think that is warranted, but why was Laredo 
not considered, with its number of commercial crossings, for the 
permanent scales and weigh——

Secretary MINETA. The static scales were part of the——
Mr. MEAD. Both Laredo crossings will have weigh-in-motion 

scales by the end of the year. Under the law, 5 of the 10 highest 
volume crossings must have weigh-in-motion scales before FMCSA 
begins processing applications for long-haul authority and the re-
maining 5 by December 18, 2002. The Columbia Bridge in Laredo 
has a weigh-in-motion scale now and Laredo’s World Trade Bridge 
should have one by December. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Mr. Secretary, will you verify that Laredo 
will have one by the end of the year, will have those facilities? 
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Secretary MINETA. They will. 
Senator HUTCHISON. OK. Thank you. 
Secretary MINETA. The other point I wanted to make was that 

we have another responsibility—besides a congressional mandate 
that says that the inspection has to be done at the border—the 
whole issue of evasion of inspections. I think that is the only other 
question that we might have about locating an inspection facility 
away from the border. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Well, I do not think, practically speaking, it 
should make that much difference. If the corridor—I mean, 28 
miles would be certainly monitored, and there would be a lot of se-
curity that would be closely watching, and certainly there would 
not be any egress from that 28 miles from the border to the station, 
so I do not think as a practical matter it should be a problem. 

I know the Department of Transportation in Texas is in disagree-
ment, but I do think the local people should be considered, mainly 
because of the environmental problems, but also the traffic conges-
tion and the infrastructure they are going to have to put in city 
streets and bypasses, and they have already made a huge financial 
commitment there. I have been to the station where they are in-
specting now, and it is a fine facility, it really is, but it is not near-
ly enough to handle what is going to be necessary when you open 
the border. 

Secretary MINETA. Well, we will continue to work with you, and 
the Mayor of Laredo and TexDOT on that. 

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I will just end by 
saying that the safety issue is very important, not only for the peo-
ple of Texas who will have the first few hundred miles with these 
trucks and would want to have the requirements met, but going 
into the rest of the country we must assure that all the trucks meet 
the safety standards that have been set forth, and I hope that you 
will open as soon as is feasible, but not in any way lessening the 
safety requirements from the standards of the law. 

Thank you. 
Senator MURRAY. Thank you, Senator Hutchison. 
Mr. Secretary, I have a number more questions about Mexican 

trucks, and after Senator Fitzgerald asks his questions I want to 
go back and ask a few questions about Amtrak, but before I go 
back to my border questions I do want to ask you about another 
topic while I have you here, because as Chair of the Transportation 
Appropriations Subcommittee we have jurisdiction over the FAA as 
well, and I am concerned about the likely bankruptcy of WorldCom, 
and whether it will have serious ramifications for the FAA’s air 
traffic control system. 

They are currently holding a contract providing the telecommuni-
cations links between all of our air traffic control facilities, and I 
would like to ask both you, Mr. Secretary, and you, Mr. Mead, if 
you would comment on what vulnerabilities the FAA may face in 
the event of a sudden WorldCom bankruptcy, and Mr. Secretary, 
could you comment first? 

Secretary MINETA. Madam Chairwoman, that just happened last 
night, and I have asked Administrator Garvey to brief me on all 
of that issue, so I cannot give you a response on the impact of 
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WorldCom. We know it will have an impact, without a doubt, but 
she said she would brief me today on that. 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Mead, are you prepared to answer? 
Mr. MEAD. Yes. We think the Department has taken the right 

steps here, that obviously WorldCom, as you point out, is the in-
cumbent on handling the telecommunications between the ATC fa-
cilities. They actually own, I understand, the switching machinery 
that covers the interchanges of communications, and so obviously 
we want to make sure that we have full assurances that the short-
term implications are under control and there will be no interrup-
tion. 

Second, there is a pending contract award for the provision of 
telecommunications services to the Federal Aviation Administra-
tion. It is a multibillion contract, I understand, and WorldCom was 
one of the bidders on that contract, so exactly where we stand on 
the new contract obviously needs to be reassessed as well, and we 
will keep you apprised, but right now I know the Secretary, the 
Deputy Secretary, and Administrator Garvey, are all focused on it. 

Senator MURRAY. Well, I am delighted to hear that you are fo-
cused on it, and we would like both of you to stay in close touch 
with us as we see what develops with that. 

Secretary MINETA. I will do that. 
Senator MURRAY. OK. I will return to issues regarding the border 

before I turn it over to Senator Fitzgerald. 
Let me go back to you, Mr. Secretary. So far, the Department has 

received relatively few applications from Mexican motor carriers 
seeking long-haul operating authority. Can you tell us about where 
these first Mexican trucks to enter the U.S. are likely to travel and 
what type of cargo they might be carrying? 

Secretary MINETA. I would assume that the principal four States 
would be California, Arizona, New Mexico, and Texas, and most of 
those would probably be agricultural products, but let me see if Mr. 
Clapp has anything further on that. 

I think most of the applications have been for the commercial 
zone rather than any long distance, and even on the long distance 
I think there is really only one. Even though we have had 40 appli-
cations, I believe there is only one that is complete, and that is 
under review. 

Senator MURRAY. For outside the commercial area? 
Secretary MINETA. Yes, ma’am. 
Senator MURRAY. Mr. Clapp. 
Mr. CLAPP. If I can add to it, thank you, Senator Murray, there 

is a fairly good distribution of applications of the long-haul carriers 
at this point. We expect the Port of Long Beach probably would be 
a significant origin and destination point, as well as Tucson and 
San Antonio. But as I say, there is a fairly good distribution across 
the border from California to Texas at this point. 

It is typical for carriers to apply for the world in terms of where 
they may be able to go, which, of course, does not really speak to 
where they actually will go. So it is really going to be more of a 
function of where the traffic and trade flows are, as opposed to the 
way they apply. 

Senator MURRAY. The IG’s report says that 48 States lack any 
laws to put vehicles out of service or penalize large trucks that are 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 08:57 Mar 09, 2005 Jkt 092928 PO 00000 Frm 00045 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 S:\WPSHR\GPO\DOCS\92928.TXT JACK PsN: JACKF



40

caught operating outside of their Federal operating authority. The 
IG suggested that this problem could be solved if the Department 
included operating authority violations among the safety criteria 
for placing vehicles out of service. Mr. Secretary, do you intend to 
add operating authority violations to that safety criteria? 

Secretary MINETA. Yes, and the other way I think that we can 
deal with that is to have a congressional mandate on that issue. 
Is that another way that we can deal with that? 

Mr. CLAPP. There are three ways. As I think the Inspector Gen-
eral testified, we do have a regulation that requires, by 2004, the 
States to be able to do this or they would lose MCSAP money. That 
is fairly significant. 

Senator MURRAY. Do you intend to pursue the regulating author-
ity? 

Mr. CLAPP. Yes. However, the two other options that you just 
mentioned both have promise. The suggestion by the Inspector 
General I think is very intriguing, and we intend to pursue that 
to see if we can do it. That would perhaps be the easiest fix that 
we can do. 

Mr. MEAD. We like the approach of doing something in a regu-
latory way. If the opening of the border is going to occur in the 
near term, and they continue with the progress in meeting all their 
plans, the milestones, we are very shortly going to have a truck 
seeking to go into the interior of the United States. 

We are not so concerned about the long-haul trucks that tell the 
truth, that they are going to be long-haul and have the inspection 
sticker displayed on their windshield. We are more concerned about 
the trucks that come across that are by law confined to the com-
mercial zones, who just drive on. We think it is important that the 
State law enforcement officers have the authority to say, you are 
stopping in your tracks. That is going to cause economic pain and 
that will be a hindrance to that type of behavior. But if you go with 
the approach of having every State enact a law, we could be back 
here 3 or 4 years from now testifying that there are still some 
holes. 

Senator MURRAY. Right, and as of right now there are only 2 
States with those laws, so we definitely could have holes, and we 
could have different regulations in different States, so you are sug-
gesting, Mr. Mead, that the regulating authority is probably the 
best way to go at this time? 

Mr. MEAD. Yes, and it would work with the Commercial Vehicle 
Safety Alliance, with the out-of-service rules on safety violations. 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Mineta, I understand you intend to pursue 
that, is that correct? 

Secretary MINETA. That is correct. 
Mr. CLAPP. That is correct. Senator, perhaps I should mention 

that as of today, in the meantime, all the States have received a 
policy from us that if they should stop a truck that is operating be-
yond its authority and they do not have their own authority to put 
it out of service, their instructions are to contact our office and one 
of two things will happen. We will come and put the truck out of 
service because we do have that authority, and we have hundreds 
of agents in the field, and that is a plausible way to go. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 08:57 Mar 09, 2005 Jkt 092928 PO 00000 Frm 00046 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 S:\WPSHR\GPO\DOCS\92928.TXT JACK PsN: JACKF



41

If for some reason that is not possible, if they document that inci-
dent, then we will take enforcement action against the carrier, the 
first offense of which will be at least a $10,000 fine, so it is not 
something to be taken lightly. 

Senator MURRAY. Secretary Mineta, you have said that you in-
tend to ensure that new Federal inspectors at the border are large-
ly bilingual. I have to say that begs the question as to what will 
happen when Mexican drivers encounter Federal inspectors who 
are not bilingual away from the border. How are you going to en-
sure English proficiency on the part of Mexican drivers entering 
the U.S.? 

Secretary MINETA. That is part of the requirements that we have 
been talking about on the whole issue of drivers and their ability 
in terms of safety, adherence to traffic signs, etc. I know that in 
terms of our own employees who are going into Mexico to do the 
compliance and safety reviews, they will have with them bilingual 
material for the carriers so they will be able to understand our reg-
ulations and rules. But in terms of the drivers, we intend to make 
sure that they are knowledgeable about reading signs and observ-
ing the traffic laws of the United States. 

Senator MURRAY. Well, Mr. Mead, you issued a report on improv-
ing the testing and licensing of commercial drivers, and in that re-
port you identified English language proficiency as a weakness of 
our own CDL program. What are your concerns about Mexican 
drivers as well who lack English proficiency, and what do you 
think we can do to address those concerns? 

Mr. MEAD. Well, I am not a student of how to test people in 
English fluency or any other language, but I think we need to bring 
greater descriptive clarity to what we mean by English proficiency, 
and that is for our own drivers as well as the Mexican drivers, and 
that exactitude has not been brought to the situation yet. It is 
something I think obviously, when we open the border, is going to 
be an even bigger issue, so that would be an area I think that 
FMCSA could prudently invest some time on. 

There are just no standards that define what it means to be pro-
ficient in English. You can take the tests, as I understand it, in an-
other language, so you cannot really say that the test is a measure 
of English proficiency. 

Senator MURRAY. Senator Fitzgerald. 

STATEMENT OF HON. PETER G. FITZGERALD,
U.S. SENATOR FROM ILLINOIS 

Senator FITZGERALD. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and I want 
to compliment you on hosting this joint hearing, and I want to 
thank the Secretary for coming. I think, Secretary Mineta, you are 
one of the most responsive Cabinet members to Congress in a long 
time, and I compliment you for your willingness to work with us, 
and thank you for your hard work in trying to implement the law 
that Congress passed last year with respect to Mexican trucks. 

I was with the Transportation Department in not being fully sup-
portive of this legislation but I note that, once it was passed, you 
stepped up to the plate and did not complain, and you have gone 
about working hard to implement it, and I want to compliment you 
on that. 
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If I could raise another issue which you and I have talked to each 
other about before, the O’Hare expansion issue, I just wanted to 
bring up that the House Transportation Committee passed a 
version of the bill yesterday which thankfully gutted what I 
thought were the most egregious provisions of the Senate bill. 

The Senate bill is designed to do two things, 1) preempt the Gov-
ernor of Illinois so that the Governor cannot stop the O’Hare ex-
pansion program from going forward, but 2) also to straitjacket the 
FAA into approving a specific runway design. It would be the first 
time in the history of our country that Congress would ever have 
put a gun to the head of the FAA and said, you must approve a 
runway design. 

Thankfully, I understand that Representative Oberstar in the 
House was against that precedent, and he removed the straitjacket 
language, and the bill now moving through the House, all it does 
is preempt the Governor of Illinois. I just wanted you to be mindful 
of the action that the House had taken, because I think it speaks 
volumes that the House recognized that it would be a bad prece-
dent for Congress to dictate a specific runway design to the FAA. 

If we did that with respect to O’Hare, you can count on San 
Francisco Airport coming in wanting a bill that forces you to ap-
prove their new runway in the Bay, LAX will be in, Atlanta, Dul-
les, it will create a parade of horribles that could haunt our Nation 
for years to come. 

I do want to emphasize, though, that I oppose the portion of the 
bill that remains in the House, and that is the preempting of the 
Governor of the State of Illinois. Right now, the Mayor of the city 
of Chicago has condemnation powers of the communities around 
O’Hare to expand O’Hare if he gets a permit from the Governor of 
Illinois. The legislation now moving through the Senate and the 
House would remove the requirement that the Mayor of the city of 
Chicago get a permit from the Governor of Illinois. 

Another way of looking at it is, the bill gives the Mayor of the 
city of Chicago—and he is a very popular mayor, Mayor Daley, very 
popular in Chicago—but it will give him unfettered ability to con-
demn all parts of Illinois as long as he goes out contiguously from 
O’Hare. I do not think that is a good idea for Congress to be doing, 
and they cannot get it through the State legislature, so they are 
trying to do that here, probably making Mayor Daley the most 
powerful human being in the country, once he has that unfettered 
condemnation power. 

I just wanted to bring those concerns to your attention while we 
had you here. I know that United and American are spending mil-
lions on lobbying for this bill, and I know they are lobbying mem-
bers of your administration. They have hired a lobbyist for prac-
tically every Member of the Senate who is on the fence, but that 
does not mean that they are right on this. I happen to think this 
is a bad idea. 

I also note that United is incurring a monstrous liability by hav-
ing signed on to the World Gateway program, which will cost $4 
billion for the terminal expansion at O’Hare. The runway expan-
sion would cost $6 billion. There is $10 billion right there, assum-
ing no cost overruns. 
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I think it fairly remarkable that United would have the audacity 
to incur that liability and at the same time come in and ask for 
a taxpayer handout in the form of a Government loan guarantee 
program, and I would hope the Department would consider the pro-
priety of an airline assuming a monstrous new liability in offering 
to pay for $10 billion worth of work at O’Hare, and then at the 
same time coming in and ask for a taxpayer handout, and I know 
you have a representative on the Airline Stabilization Board, and 
I think that is a fair point to bring up. 

One final point before I return to the Chairman is, the World 
Gateway program, which the Department just gave approval for 
last week, and it cost $4 billion. It will only add 12 new gates at 
O’Hare. The runway expansion will increase, if it goes through, in-
crease the runway capacity by 78 percent, but we are only going 
to have 12 new gates, so this will mean more planes could land at 
O’Hare, they just will not have any place to park, and there will 
be no gates for them. 

So this is a very disjointed and troubling program in my judg-
ment. Chicago has needed a third airport since 1969, when O’Hare 
first reached capacity, and United has been doing everything and 
stopping at nothing to block the third airport so that new entrants 
cannot come into the Chicago market and compete with it, but I 
do not think that is benefiting consumers around the country. 

With that, I have probably done enough of my rehearsal of a Sen-
ate floor filibuster, and so I will spare you any more. Again, I want 
to compliment the Department on your hard work, and compliment 
Secretary Mineta for being here, and you are one of the most 
knowledgeable Transportation Secretaries I think we have ever 
had, due to your experience in Congress, I think. 

Secretary MINETA. Let me just mention—I just saw something 
where, is it Bensonville that is doing something relative to the con-
demnation action around the O’Hare Airport to counter what the 
city of Chicago is doing? Of course our responsibility in the Depart-
ment, the FAA, is really as it relates to safety and air space and 
environmental issues, and we do not need legislation to be involved 
in those three areas. 

Senator FITZGERALD. If the city wants to expand O’Hare they 
could just file an application with you for approval, is that not cor-
rect? They do not need legislation to file an application, right? 

Secretary MINETA. But as I understand it, part of the issue in 
Chicago is that they need extraterritorial condemnation powers. 

Senator FITZGERALD. Well, they have that under State law if 
they get approval from the Governor. 

Secretary MINETA. From the Governor. 
Senator FITZGERALD. Right, and——
Secretary MINETA. They can only do that if they get——
Senator FITZGERALD. Well, the current Governor is willing to give 

them that power, but what this bill does is, it strips away the re-
quirement that they get a permit from the Governor. 

Now, the reason that State law requires a permit from the Gov-
ernor before Mayor Daley condemns communities outside Chicago 
is because he does not represent those communities and he is not 
accountable to them, so they want to have some State-wide official 
who is accountable to those people as a check on the power of the 
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Mayor of the city. If we remove the section of the State law by Fed-
eral legislation that requires a permit from the State before Mayor 
Daley can condemn, he will have unfettered condemnation rights, 
and he is not accountable to the people who—he will probably con-
demn my house, which is 12 miles away, but—he will have a lot 
of power. I do not think it is appropriate for Congress to be doing 
that. 

Secretary MINETA. You will recall, Senator, we worked with you 
and others, and the Governor, to get the environmental report on 
the Peotone site. 

Senator FITZGERALD. Well, I appreciate that, and I trust your De-
partment to do the right thing in terms of the environment, in 
terms of safety, and in terms of maximizing air space over O’Hare 
and over Chicago generally. I think your Department will do the 
right thing, and I want you to take this on the merits and not have 
a gun put to your head by Congress telling you what you must do. 
I think that is a terrible precedent. We will not need an FAA if 
Congress starts politicizing all these runway design decisions. 

The other thing the bill does is, it requires by law that all the 
runways be in the East-West direction. It would be illegal for the 
FAA to alter the plan to say, have them go Northwest-Southeast, 
which the controllers tell me they like to land the planes in the bad 
weather in the Northwest-Southeast, and the one parallel, the two 
parallel runways we have in the East-West direction are now shut 
down 3 percent of the year because of bad weather. 

If they are all in the East-West direction, that could mean that 
3 percent of the year, all six runways at O’Hare are shut down, and 
I think that highlights the impropriety of Congress designing a 
runway design. We do not know anything about that, and nul-
lifying the discretion of your experts at the FAA I think is a ter-
rible precedent. 

Secretary MINETA. I think what they were trying to do is get 
enough separation so that they could get parallel landings, or oper-
ations, because the present configuration does not do it. 

Senator FITZGERALD. Well, that is correct. We have to shut down 
one runway in bad weather now in Chicago, but under their design, 
two of the runways would have to be shut down in bad weather be-
cause they would only be 1,200 feet apart, as opposed to the 4,300-
foot separation, so if the airlines continue to schedule for good 
weather conditions, I think under their design O’Hare will be even 
more of a bottleneck than it is now, but that is enough of my 
speech. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. 
Secretary MINETA. Thank you. 
Senator MURRAY. Thank you, Senator. 
Mr. Secretary, you have spent a lot of time and effort to make 

sure that the U.S. border is open to Mexican trucks in the name 
of free trade, and it has been reported that some of the larger 
Mexican carriers and brokers would prefer not to see U.S. trucking 
firms competing with them for business in Mexico, and that the 
Mexican customs requirements will prove to be an effective deter-
rent in keeping U.S carriers out. 

Have you seen any evidence that the Mexican customs broker 
system will deter U.S. carriers from sending their own trucks into 
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Mexico, and should we be concerned that there is some kind of dou-
ble standard here? 

Secretary MINETA. I have not seen or heard that. I think there 
are other issues that might be of concern, but I do not think of the 
customs brokers in terms of any deterrence to them. It seems to me 
that with so many of Mexican trucks being owned by U.S. compa-
nies, that there would not be that kind of resistance to the trucking 
companies operating on either side of the border. 

Joe, is there something you could clarify, or at least expand on, 
in terms of your own experience? 

Mr. CLAPP. I think that there is not any question but that the 
Mexican Government and the industry in Mexico have had some 
concern over the regulations we have put into place. From their 
perspective, they appear to be a larger hurdle to clear than is the 
case for U.S. carriers or for Canadian carriers. 

Our own view of that is, that it’s really not the case. Because 
when they do operate in this country, all three countries’ carriers 
must operate to precisely the same regulations. It is true, however, 
that Mexican carriers must receive a safety audit, unlike U.S. and 
Canadian carriers, before they can begin operations. It is true that 
their vehicles, as you well know, must be inspected according to the 
North American standards and maintain a current inspection stick-
er. We will be applying the same regime to U.S. and Canadian car-
riers as far as the safety audit is concerned, although not imme-
diately prior to operating. 

We believe that the system put in place, certainly with a great 
contribution by your Committee, is a good one. We are trying to 
convince the Mexicans of that, but there has been discussion on 
their side about the possibility of putting in mirror image require-
ments for U.S. carriers seeking to operate in Mexico. We expect to 
have ongoing deliberations with the Mexican Government. 

Senator MURRAY. So those discussions are going on right now? 
Mr. CLAPP. Yes. They have been, and they will continue. 
Senator MURRAY. Secretary Mineta, one final question on this, 

and then I have a couple on Amtrak before we close this hearing. 
The fiscal year 2002 transportation bill provided $144 million for 
the FMCSA and the States to make sure that the safety require-
ments for cross-border trucking were met. Included in that amount 
were the one-time costs for the establishment of the permanent fa-
cilities, the training of inspectors, and the development of the infor-
mation verification systems. 

To determine how many inspectors, auditors, and how much 
space would be necessary, there were estimates based on applica-
tions received back in 1995. At that time, we had 196 applications 
that were received, but as of 2 days ago, only 40 applications have 
been received, representing only 117 vehicles. 

Now, you have requested $116 million for oversight and enforce-
ment of safety at the U.S.-Mexican border in fiscal year 2003. That 
would equate to about $1 million per Mexican vehicle. Do you think 
you may have overestimated the budget request, given the small 
number of applications we received to date? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, as I recall, in terms of the numbers, we 
were required to have the number of safety auditors and safety in-
vestigators at the border, but we anticipate that there will be more 
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applications that we will see coming in. So I do not believe that 
even though we are gearing up right now in terms of the safety 
auditors and the others, we are doing it in anticipation of the traf-
fic. 

Senator MURRAY. So you expect a lot more requests——
Secretary MINETA. I believe so. 
Senator MURRAY.—that will impact us in fiscal year 2003? 
Secretary MINETA. And that is why under our buildup of the pro-

gram, of the number of inspectors—for instance, like safety inspec-
tors, we will have some of them on board by this spring, even 
though compliance reviews do not start until after the first of the 
year, but we do anticipate an increase. 

Mr. CLAPP. Senator, to some extent that is driven by the require-
ments to be sure that we have a safety inspector on duty at all 
times any crossing is open. In a few cases those folks, especially 
early on, may look a little bit like the Maytag repairman, but we 
still need to be there. It is reasonable to assume that we will see 
some increase as time goes by. 

Senator MURRAY. Mr. Mead. 
Mr. MEAD. Yes, I have a couple of points. A year ago, when this 

arrangement was being worked out that you put into law, you only 
had 60 inspectors. By July 31 you are going to have 231 of them, 
trained, at the border. Spacewise a year ago, 17 to 25 of the cross-
ings, you had space to park only one or two trucks at a time, and 
that is all changing very dramatically. 

If I thought you were overfunding this, I would tell you. I would 
err on the safe side, and let us not forget that the vast, vast major-
ity of these trucks do come into the United States, they are sup-
posed to have licensed drivers, they are supposed to be safe, even 
though they may be only going 20, 25 miles inland, so I would just 
err on the side of caution here. 

Senator MURRAY. All right. Well, thank you very much. I appre-
ciate all that input on that. I do have a couple of Amtrak questions 
before we go here, that I think are important to clarify before we 
end this hearing. 

Mr. Secretary, you do serve on the Amtrak board, and your Dep-
uty Secretary, Mr. Jackson, has participated in innumerable brief-
ings and conference calls with the full Amtrak board as well as the 
board’s finance committee and its audit committee. Given that ex-
tensive level of involvement of your Deputy Secretary, why is the 
Administration voicing surprise over where we see the severity of 
Amtrak’s financial crisis today? 

Secretary MINETA. I think it is partially—or, rather that a great 
deal of that is attributable to the kind of information that has been 
provided, and I think that was one of the things that Mr. Gunn ad-
dressed immediately on coming aboard. 

Senator MURRAY. Has Deputy Secretary Jackson met with Am-
trak’s audit board—with its auditors or its bankers? 

Secretary MINETA. I think as board members KPMG has been 
there, but I do not believe he has met with them individually. I do 
not know. I would have to check with him on that issue, but I know 
that collectively the board has had KPMG at the board meeting. 

Senator MURRAY. Let me go back to your request for fiscal year 
2003, because that is what we are going to have to deal with once 
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we get past this initial crisis. 4 months ago, Deputy Secretary 
Jackson told me that your budget request for $521 million was a 
place-holder, and he said that you would announce a different 
budget request once you had laid out your long-term plan for Am-
trak. A week ago today, you announced that long-term plan, but 
your budget request for $521 million has not changed even a 
penny. 

Last week, I asked David Gunn when he testified before us 
whether an appropriation of $521 million for next year would put 
Amtrak into bankruptcy, and he said yes. Do you take exception 
with his testimony? 

Secretary MINETA. Well, I think this is something, and I would 
like to—it is that old proverb, what the Secretary meant to say, 
and I have been asked to restate what I had said earlier, but in 
terms of that request, I believe it still is what we consider a place-
holder, and I think the Administration is still, in terms of both pol-
icy and financial, in terms of how much would be required we are 
still working with the White House on this. 

And if I might, Madam Chairwoman, read this statement be-
cause of my own error in what I had said earlier, I would just like 
to say that the Administration is committed to support additional 
funds for Amtrak——

Senator MURRAY. Above the $521 million? 
Secretary MINETA. Above the direct loan that we announced yes-

terday. However, the Administration is still working with Amtrak, 
and we will be working with Congress before we announce exactly 
the amount of funds or the type of funds for the second tranche of 
the——

Senator MURRAY. You are referring to the short term. 
Secretary MINETA. So that whether the second tranche would be 

direct loans, loan guarantees, or supplemental funds, are options 
that we are still looking at. And so that is what I am committed 
to say, so to the extent that we are still working on that detailed 
statement with—or not statement, but the detailed program, as 
members of the board of directors, we will hope to have that clari-
fied. 

Senator MURRAY. Well, given Amtrak’s debt, would it not be 
more appropriate to ask for an appropriation, rather than more 
debt through loan guarantee? 

Secretary MINETA. That is where we will look. We will work with 
you on what we are going to be asking for in fiscal 2002. 

Senator MURRAY. When will we see that request? 
Secretary MINETA. Well, I would assume that it would be some-

time in mid-July. Sometime after, in the mid-July timeframe I 
would like to make sure we have the justification to you for the 
2002 application for these funds. 

Mr. MEAD. Ms. Murray. 
Senator MURRAY. Yes, Mr. Mead. 
Mr. MEAD. To just followup on the hearing the other day, Am-

trak itself needs to provide some information about what its budg-
etary requirements are. Mr. Gunn speaks generically of $1.2 bil-
lion, and I know you and other members of the Committee are 
going to want to drill down and say, well, exactly what are the con-
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stituent elements of that, Mr. Gunn, and so there is a responsi-
bility here on Amtrak’s part, too. 

In IG, we were asked by the House to scrub the $1.2 billion, and 
the categories we would put that money in are different, in dif-
ferent amounts than Amtrak, so we do want to hear from Amtrak. 

Senator MURRAY. I would agree. We need them at the table, but 
we need the Administration to be at the table quickly as well both 
for the short term and for the long term. We need to know what 
your short-term request is, whether it is an appropriation or a loan, 
we need to make a determination of what is in the railroad’s best 
interest, and how we are going to get that through, and I must say 
I am very confused as to what the Administration is going to ask 
us for, and we are on a very short timeframe. 

And I would say in the long run, I do not know how long you 
expect us to live with the place-holder, but we need to have a bet-
ter understanding, because we are going to back in July, the Chair 
of this Committee and the Appropriations Committee expects us to 
have bills moving by the August recess, and in order to put that 
request together with all of the other things I need to balance in 
my transportation appropriations, we need to know sooner rather 
than later, and I mean sooner within days. 

Secretary MINETA. All right. We will comply with that. 
Senator MURRAY. Thank you very much. I want to thank all the 

witnesses for appearing this morning. This joint Committee hear-
ing stands adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the Subcommittees adjourned.]

Æ
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